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          1  COMMITTEE ON FIRE AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE

          2                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN: Will the

          3  Committee on Fire and Criminal Justice Services,

          4  please, come to order?  If you are here to testify,

          5  please make sure that you fill out a slip with the

          6  Sergeant-At-Arms.  Please raise your hand, that way

          7  we will be able to call on you in a logical manner.

          8                 Good afternoon.  I'm Council Member

          9  Larry Warden, Chairman of the Fire and Criminal

         10  Justice Services Committee. Today's hearing concerns

         11  Resolution #1034, a resolution calling upon the New

         12  York State Legislature to amend the Criminal

         13  Procedure Law, known as a CPL, to allow for the

         14  expungement of criminal records in certain

         15  situations.

         16                 Under the current law, when a

         17  criminal case is terminated in favor of the accused,

         18  generally the records related to the case are

         19  sealed.  For example, when a case ends in acquittal

         20  or a dismissal of the criminal charges, the law

         21  provides for an automatic sealing of the records.

         22  Record sealing is also required when an arrest is

         23  made but prior to the filing of an accusatory

         24  instrument the police decide not to proceed further.

         25                 Although the sealing provisions
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          2  provide for the return of fingerprints and

          3  photographs to the accused, they do not provide for

          4  the destruction of the entire record on file.  The

          5  law allows the District Attorney to access these

          6  sealed records upon a motion of the court.  Also,

          7  the law permits access to those sealed files by gun

          8  licensing agencies, the Division of Parole, and

          9  perspective law enforcement or peace officer

         10  employers.

         11                 Since the files are not destroyed,

         12  the possibility of access to these sealed files

         13  always exist.  A person who has a criminal case

         14  dismissed or has been acquitted, as well as a person

         15  who has been arrested but never charged with a

         16  crime, should not have to be concerned that a record

         17  of arrest exists.  The existence of an arrest record

         18  after all charges have been dismissed or when

         19  charges are never even pressed, can seriously affect

         20  one's ability to enter certain professions.

         21                 Resolution #1034 calls upon the State

         22  Legislature to amend the law in an effort to address

         23  these concerns.

         24                 I'm joined today by Council Members

         25  Victor Robles, a member of the Committee, Council
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          2  Member Pedro Espada, prime sponsor of the bill, and

          3  my Counsel, Lou Vetrone.

          4                 The first person to testify will be

          5  Frank Vernuccio, who is representing Fernando Ferrer

          6  of the Borough of the Bronx. Before Mr. Vernuccio

          7  starts, we have been joined by Council Member

          8  Madeline Provenzano from the Borough of the Bronx.

          9                 MR. VERNUCCIO:  Good afternoon, Mr.

         10  Chairman.  On behalf of Borough President Fernando

         11  Ferrer, I am Frank Vernuccio.

         12                 Mr. Chairman, the taking of an

         13  individual into custody on suspicion of having

         14  committed a crime places clear responsibilities on

         15  the Police Department.  Perhaps the most important

         16  is that of ensuring that if it is determined that

         17  the person is not the one the police are interested

         18  in, then no record should be created.

         19                 In too many instances, the NYPD has

         20  not done this. New Yorkers, far too frequently those

         21  who are African- American or Latino, are stopped and

         22  subsequently released, and are never told that a

         23  permanent and potentially damaging record has been

         24  made of their undeserved misfortune.

         25                 Such was the case for the Borough
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          2  President's constituent, Lieutenant Manuel Gomez.

          3  Lieutenant Gomez is an officer of the United States

          4  Army Reserves, where he has received on of the

          5  highest security clearances this nation can provide.

          6  Clearly, a man to be trusted.  Several years ago, as

          7  a result of a mistake by the Police Department,

          8  Lieutenant Gomez voluntarily went to a police

          9  precinct to clear his name.  He had no way of

         10  knowing that a record was made of the incident,

         11  which eventually led to his dismissal from the

         12  Police Academy.  That is a clear and tragic loss for

         13  the people of this City.

         14                 Of course, the police should readmit

         15  Lieutenant Gomez to the Academy.  That is a goal he

         16  has diligently pursued, and that the Borough

         17  President enthusiastically supports.  But even more

         18  important, the record of numerous individuals who

         19  are inconvenienced by erroneous law enforcement

         20  action should be guaranteed freedom from additional

         21  harm from that incident.  Any trace of an incorrect

         22  arrest should be completely and totally expunged

         23  from their records.  In all cases, any time a record

         24  is established concerning the interaction of an

         25  individual with a law enforcement agency, the
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          2  individual should be informed of the existence of

          3  that record and any potential uses of it, and those

          4  potential uses must include internal uses within

          5  that law enforcement agency.

          6                 It is our understanding that a

          7  broadly supported bipartisan measure is being

          8  drafted for consideration by the State Legislature.

          9  We strongly support this effort, and the Borough

         10  President urges the Council to extend its support as

         11  soon as possible.

         12                 Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you very

         14  much.  Any questions?  Thank you, Mr. Vernuccio.

         15                 The next witnesses will be Joel Cohen

         16  and James Bernard.  Would you, please, identify

         17  yourself for the record?

         18                 MR. COHEN:  I am Joel Cohen of the

         19  Law Firm of Stroock and Stroock and Lavan.

         20                 MR. BERNARD:  I'm James Bernard, also

         21  of the Law Firm of Stroock and Stroock and Lavan.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Please, proceed.

         23                 MR. COHEN:  Mr. Bernard and I would

         24  like to thank you, Mr. Chairman and the Committee,

         25  for your invitation for us to testify concerning the
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          2  Committee's resolution calling on the State

          3  Legislature to modify the current criminal procedure

          4  law provisions concerning expungement.  We were

          5  invited to testify, presumably doing an article that

          6  we authored and was published in the New York Law

          7  Journal in 1997, and we have provided it for

          8  distribution of the Committee copies of the article

          9  as well as a Memorandum we prepared on the New York

         10  Law on the subject.

         11                 At the outset we understand that the

         12  unfortunate episode concerning Mr. Gomez is the

         13  motivation for this hearing. While we're unfamiliar

         14  with the precise facts of Mr. Gomez's case beyond

         15  those that appear in the New York Times article of

         16  October 17th of this year, those facts taken at face

         17  value are, of course, very sympathetic to Mr.

         18  Gomez's circumstance.

         19                 Strictly speaking, however, while it

         20  appears to us that New York's criminal procedures

         21  concerning people arrested on criminal charge

         22  deserves modification, it appears to us that the

         23  main problem in Mr. Gomez's case rest with the

         24  Police Department's reaction to an individual whose

         25  arrest was actually nullified even before his case
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          2  was required to go through the Criminal Justice

          3  system.  If the Police Department had reacted

          4  properly when it learned that the case had been

          5  resolved in Mr. Gomez's favor, we would not be

          6  sitting here today.

          7                 The only area where the statute may

          8  require some clarification, in our view, is in the

          9  section that appears to address what may have

         10  happened to Mr. Gomez, the section that addresses

         11  decisions by arresting officers, by the arresting

         12  agency not to pursue an arrest under CPL Section

         13  160.55 (3) (J).  That section can be read to apply

         14  only when an individual is arrested and

         15  fingerprinted, there is no good reason why it should

         16  not also apply when an individual is arrested, but

         17  never fingerprinted.

         18                 By way of background, while New York

         19  State's procedure for addressing people whose arrest

         20  result in dismissal, full exoneration after trial,

         21  or adjournment in contemplation of dismissal are not

         22  full proof, in fact, the law, if indeed not the

         23  practice, goes much further to protecting the

         24  accused than in most jurisdictions.  The law not

         25  only requires that the court record be sealed and
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          2  that the photographs and fingerprints be returned to

          3  the defendant or be destroyed, but it also requires

          4  that the State authority communicate with any law

          5  enforcement agent to whom the arrest information was

          6  provided at the time of the arrest, including the

          7  FBI, to have the agency expunge the record too, by

          8  destroying or returning materials to New York State.

          9                 I underscore that the law requires

         10  this official action, although in practice there may

         11  be shortcomings to the procedure.  It is unclear,

         12  for example, how frequently law enforcement

         13  agencies, local agencies, make the formal request of

         14  the federal authorities for the return of

         15  information and the extent to which the federal

         16  government complies with the demand.              It

         17  is worth noting as we discussed in our New York Law

         18  Journal article that the federal system for example,

         19  provides for no general expungement of arrest

         20  records.  Indeed, if there is a determination of

         21  actual innocence after someone has been arrested

         22  and/or charged federally, perhaps due to a

         23  misidentification, for example, in a bank robbery

         24  case, there is no guarantee whatsoever that the

         25  federal record will be expunged.  In fact, the
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          2  possibility of expungement, even in the case of

          3  actual innocence will rest largely on the discretion

          4  of a federal district judge, and there are only a

          5  handful of federal judges who have actually directed

          6  any form of expungement whatsoever.

          7                 The situation in New York is

          8  demonstrably different. For example, in my own

          9  experience as a criminal lawyer, I have represented

         10  defendants in criminal courts who have received a

         11  court disposition called an Adjournment in

         12  Contemplation of Dismissal, it's commonly known as

         13  an ACD, under Section 170.55 of the Criminal

         14  Procedural Law.  Under that section a defendant is

         15  not required to enter a guilty plea and is told by

         16  the judge that if he stays out of trouble, some

         17  judges usually use those precise words, for six

         18  months, the case will be automatically dismissed,

         19  and automatically his fingerprints and photographs

         20  will be returned to him or destroyed.

         21                 For such a court disposition there is

         22  no finding of guilt and there is no finding of

         23  innocence.  Instead, for whatever reason, be it the

         24  nature of the offense or the nature of the

         25  prosecution's proof, the prosecutor chooses the
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          2  lenience of an Adjournment in Contemplation of

          3  Dismissal.  Under the statute, a defendant, who

          4  during the six- month period has no further incident

          5  with the law, is returned to the position he

          6  occupied before the arrest, that is, the arrest

          7  becomes a nullity and it is as if he was never

          8  arrested.  Simply put: "Have you ever been arrested?

          9  No."

         10                 In my experience as a criminal

         11  defense lawyer, I have gone so far as to ask the

         12  judge to place on the record that this is exactly

         13  the defendant's right after the six month period of

         14  good behavior, and the judge has, on the record,

         15  told the defendant that he can "truthfully" say that

         16  he was never arrested.  Indeed, even though the

         17  defendant has not been found innocent, in fact, the

         18  overwhelming proof may have pointed to his guilt but

         19  the prosecutor nonetheless offered an ACD, the law

         20  effectively permits him to say that he was not

         21  arrested.  And certainly so if the case is outright

         22  dismissed.  What's more, the record should be sealed

         23  and the fingerprints and photographs returned or

         24  destroyed.

         25                 In truth, however, I seriously
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          2  question whether the expungement actually occurs

          3  automatically much of the time within the New York

          4  City computer system, pardon me, the New York State

          5  computer system.  And I have similar doubts about

          6  whether records from the federal system are ever

          7  returned.  Based on both my personal experience, and

          8  the number of reported decisions in which a

          9  breakdown, in fact, occurs, it seems that the main

         10  problem in this area is less with the letter of the

         11  law, and more with how the law is actually carried

         12  out in the real world.

         13                 I think that basically there are

         14  adequate laws on New York's books to address the

         15  circumstance of individuals who are innocent when

         16  charged; who are released after a brief experience

         17  outside the justice system resulting in dismissal or

         18  an ACD; or for a variety of reasons, should properly

         19  have no record at all.  In the vast majority of

         20  instances this will be because the conduct

         21  represented a "youthful indiscretion."  Still and

         22  all, the law that guarantees expungement has no

         23  benefit whatsoever if the law is not enforced.

         24                 My personal view is that in certain

         25  instances, such as gun licensure or applications for
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          2  Bar membership, medical licensure, the police force,

          3  the fire department or other employments where one's

          4  past encounters with the Criminal Justice system

          5  need to be examined given the public safety issues

          6  involved, there should be exceptions to the State

          7  expungement rule.  These exceptions allow the agency

          8  that reviews such employment or licensed

          9  applications to review records of arrest even if the

         10  case was dismissed or if there has been an actual

         11  acquittal or reversal of a conviction.  Indeed, if

         12  Mr. Gomez was actually arrested and the case was

         13  dismissed at his first appearance in court, the

         14  police officer applications process should allow the

         15  Police Department to learn about and review the

         16  arrest, in my view, however chilling that may be to

         17  the applicant's enthusiasm to go forward with the

         18  applications.  By the same token, Mr. Gomez, and

         19  others like him, should be given, as the statute

         20  currently contemplates, a full opportunity to be

         21  heard about the record before any official action is

         22  taken.  Presumably if that were done in this case,

         23  we would not be sitting here today.

         24                 On the other hand, where those

         25  exceptions do not apply, where a person's arrest has
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          2  been voided and the case was not even a nullity,

          3  there is no value to a system that dictates a

          4  procedure, if the procedure is not carried out.

          5                 Without access to the nuances of why

          6  the system breaks down, as frequently appears to be

          7  the case, does the system or does the fault lie in

          8  the court system's failure to forward dismissal

          9  notices to the State computer system, or in the

         10  State Criminal Justice computer system, itself?  It

         11  seems that what is actually called for is an

         12  examination of the breakdown, not the statutes, by

         13  this Committee, or the appropriate State Legislative

         14  Commission or Committee that this is being referred

         15  to.

         16                 Finally, I would be remiss if I

         17  ignored the reality that the flaws in the system's

         18  enforcement of the sealing statutes probably impact,

         19  ultimately, most frequently on the minority

         20  communities.

         21                 As best as I can tell, however, a

         22  great and disparate impact on minorities is not the

         23  result of a discriminatory enforcement by the

         24  Criminal Justice system of the sealing statutes.  If

         25  there is, indeed, discriminatory enforcement, it
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          2  would presumably lie in an arrest process that

          3  results in a disproportionate number of minority

          4  individuals being wrongfully arrested in the first

          5  place, with their cases later dismissed at the

          6  station house or in the courts.  The wrongfulness of

          7  that practice should and must be remedied, but that

          8  is a different focus than presently being addressed

          9  by this Committee in this hearing.

         10                 Still and all, if individuals, from

         11  whatever community, are not gaining the benefit of a

         12  statute that proposes to restore them to the status

         13  quo ante an arrest, we must, as a society, redouble

         14  our efforts to ensure that an enacted law is

         15  executed, whenever and for whomever its provisions

         16  are triggered.

         17                 Our prepared remarks having been

         18  concluded, Mr. Bernard and I are prepared to answer

         19  any questions that the Committee may have.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you very

         21  much, and I do know that we have some questions.

         22  One of the first questions that I have is,

         23  basically, what is the theory underlying the sealing

         24  of the record as opposed to expungement or

         25  destruction of the records?
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          2                 MR. COHEN:  I will have Mr. Bernard

          3  answer it.

          4                 MR. BERNARD:  I think the theory is

          5  that with respect to the sealing of what they call

          6  official records and papers, that those matters

          7  should be sealed rather than expunged, which means

          8  destroyed, so that in the event that there is ever a

          9  need to revisit the issues or look at the matters

         10  again, that for whatever reason those papers are

         11  still available.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  But being that

         13  the case, you mentioned in your testimony that there

         14  should be special circumstances as it relates to

         15  people that are going into say police force or law

         16  enforcement - -

         17                 MR. COHEN:  Yes, or lawyers.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN: - -  or lawyers,

         19  but what is the validity of looking at a voided

         20  arrest when that arrest has no merit, what type of

         21  character are they looking for, character traits

         22  that could give them any sense, if the basis of the

         23  arrest is nullified?

         24                 MR. COHEN:  Well, for Mr. Gomez's

         25  case, and I don't know the specific facts of that
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          2  case, however, in many, many cases where the arrest

          3  is voided or the conviction, or the arrest process

          4  is voided in the criminal courts, a person goes to

          5  the criminal court ultimately the District Attorney

          6  decides to dismiss the case because the witness does

          7   - -

          8                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  I can understand

          9  that, but let's separate the voided arrests from the

         10  arrest that has gone through some of the process, be

         11  it at the arraignment procedure or even going

         12  through the full court and the person is then not

         13  guilty, I think those are different circumstances.

         14  Let's see if we could just talk about the arrest

         15  that never should have happened.

         16                 MR. COHEN:  I would say in the case

         17  of the arrest that should never happen, assuming the

         18  facts are clear- cut, and that is the problem,

         19  again, I don't know about Mr. Gomez's case, and

         20  everything I heard about his case is a horror show

         21  to be sure, but there are frequently cases where

         22  there are voided arrests, where there may have been

         23  merit to the arrest, and for some reason the system

         24  screwed up, if you don't mind that phrase, and the

         25  case was tossed at the station house, and perhaps it
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          2  shouldn't have been.  That is the problem, you're

          3  making police officers on the scene make unfortunate

          4  decisions which may have resulted in Mr. Gomez

          5  having been brought to the station house in the

          6  first place, and also making wrong decisions where

          7  the person is released.

          8                 MR. BERNARD:  If I could add to that

          9  too, I think that the current statute also

         10  contemplates resolving that kind of a problem, at

         11  least, in Mr. Gomez's case, for example, if the

         12  statute had worked as enacted, individuals are

         13  supposed to be given an opportunity to respond to

         14  inquiries to sealed records before an official

         15  decision is made concerning an employment

         16  application.  So for example, if somebody applies to

         17  the Police Force and a record has been voided and

         18  they answer the question saying, have you ever been

         19  arrested, no, I haven't, and then the Police

         20  Department goes and finds the record, they're

         21  supposed to be given an opportunity to respond to

         22  the record that is located before any official

         23  action is taken, and that can ultimately prevent

         24  these kinds of problems.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Your credibility
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          2  is already blemished in that instance.  If you are

          3  not aware that you have an arrest, because you have

          4  never been arrested as far as you know, you stated

          5  on an application, whether its for a hospital or a

          6  Bar Exam, or a Police Department, and then it comes

          7  up, the first thing you're going to say is, well, I

          8  have never been arrested, and then they say, you're

          9  a liar and we're not going to have you, and that is

         10  ultimately what happens most of the times.

         11                 So we need to look at public policy

         12  from this perspective to see how we can fix it so

         13  that individuals don't get tripped up, when they

         14  really shouldn't get tripped up.

         15                 MR. COHEN:  I think the most

         16  important, I don't know exactly what the Police

         17  Department questionnaire in terms of employment is,

         18  but needless to say that questionnaire should go as

         19  far as possible to triggering the right response

         20  from the person. Does it give him or her enough

         21  information in the question that they know that any

         22  incident where they're coming into the clutches of

         23  the police, wrongfully even, is brought to their

         24  attention?  And I don't know precisely what the

         25  question asks, but that would be something I would
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          2  be interested in, if I were making legislation to

          3  the State.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Council Member

          5  Oddo.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Thank you, Mr.

          7  Chairman.  It has been roughly 10 years or so since

          8  my days in Law School, Criminal Procedure, so

          9  forgive my - -

         10                 MR. COHEN:  I wish I could say the

         11  same.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Let me ask you,

         13  is there any value to law enforcement to have these

         14  records still available, is it helpful in a case to

         15  demonstrate perhaps a pattern, an arrest, not a good

         16  arrest or a good arrest but not enough evidence to

         17  bring it to trial on September 1st, then on July of

         18  the following year a similar situation, and you have

         19  three or four of those types of arrests, so that you

         20  have a pattern that perhaps on cross examination or

         21  in attempts to prove a prior bad acts, that you

         22  could, there is some value to having it still on

         23  record?

         24                 MR. COHEN:  I think there is probably

         25  some value. I'm not an admirer of the Giuliani's
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          2  Administration position in terms of quality of life

          3  arrests, but I'm sure if a representative of the

          4  Administration were here, he or she would say that

          5  there is some benefit to having somebody's

          6  fingerprints or photographs in the system because

          7  they have got a guy who is a fare beater who turns

          8  out to be an ax murderer and they're able to

          9  identify him as a result of a fingerprint or

         10  something like that.  That to my mind from the Civil

         11  Liberties perspective is not ideal, but would the

         12  Administration say that there is a benefit, I'm sure

         13  they would.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Oh, well let's

         15  put the Administration and separate them from the

         16  Police Department, would the Police Department, and

         17  that may be difficult for some people to separate,

         18  but would the Police Department come in here and

         19  testify and say that there is a certain value to

         20  having this on file?

         21                 MR. COHEN:  I'm sure they would, but

         22  I dare not speak for them.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Okay.  Let me

         24  ask you, you mentioned that the judge saying on

         25  record that an individual can truthfully say that he
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          2  or she was not arrested.  The CPL says that if there

          3  is a verdict of complete dismissal than that record

          4  is sealed.  Is it true that six months later, after

          5  a verdict of complete dismissal that individual can

          6  then say truthfully on the record that he has not or

          7  she has not been arrested?

          8                 MR. COHEN:  It depends on what the

          9  record is.  In terms of applications for the Bar,

         10  Mr. Bernard and I did look into that, the Bar

         11  Character Committee, there is a special court rule

         12  that addresses that and specifically allows them to

         13  ask questions about that.  I don't know about the

         14  other professions, the Fire Department or the Police

         15  Department, I know the specific question, but in

         16  terms of Bar Admission the Committee definitely can

         17  and does ask about that?

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  But outside of

         19  admissions to the Bar or to the Police Department,

         20  and if we could put aside the case, but what about

         21  another criminal proceeding or - -

         22                 MR. COHEN:  Well I don't think you

         23  could - -

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  So I could

         25  understand the process, let's have a ridiculous

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            24

          1  COMMITTEE ON FIRE AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE

          2  example.  If O.J. Simpson was tried in New York

          3  State, could O.J. Simpson now, after being acquitted

          4  say truthfully, on the record, in court, that he was

          5  not arrested?

          6                 MR. COHEN:  That is a good question,

          7  I mean we're talking about he was prosecuted in

          8  California, assuming New York  -

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Well, let's

         10  just say, let's just suppose this was a trial that

         11  happened in New York State.

         12                 MR. COHEN:  If we were lucky enough

         13  to have that case in New York, I guess he could

         14  truthfully say it.  Bear in mind, however, as a

         15  practical matter, in most criminal cases that I

         16  would be familiar with and I have had some

         17  experience in this area, he wouldn't be allowed to

         18  be asked the question, have you been arrested,

         19  because that is an irrelevant question in a criminal

         20  proceeding where there has been an acquittal or in

         21  his case an exoneration of some form.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Mr. Chairman,

         23  one last question.  If, and again maybe equally as

         24  off the wall, if records are expunged, is there any

         25  potential for the City in terms of a civil suit for
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          2  a false arrest?  If all the records, if I was

          3  arrested, it didn't proceed to trial, the records

          4  are sealed, has there, is there any history, has

          5  anyone been brazen enough to then in turn sue the

          6  City for saying, why was I arrested, and there is no

          7  documentation to verify the arrest, or is that just?

          8                 MR. COHEN:  Clients of mine have

          9  recovered money against the City under circumstances

         10  where their cases were dismissed for false arrest,

         11  and rightly so.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Well, okay, but

         13  not that the arrest was false, I don't want to speak

         14  to the specifics or merits of the arrest, I'm saying

         15  the arrest happened, for whatever reason it wasn't

         16  brought to trial, we're going to destroy that file,

         17  is there a potential for an individual to then turn

         18  around and say, well, I was falsely arrested, why

         19  did you arrest me?  Well, I don't know why we

         20  arrested you because we destroyed the files?

         21                 MR. COHEN:  That is a good question.

         22  In other words, the case was dismissed, the file is

         23  destroyed, now the guy is relying on the fact of a

         24  destroyed file that the City can't defending itself

         25  in a case.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  This is the era

          3  of toilet seats crushing and hot coffee, what is to

          4    - -

          5                 MR. BERNARD:  If I can quickly, that

          6  is important because actually that file would be

          7  sealed, not destroyed.  The fingerprints and

          8  photographs would be destroyed, but again, going

          9  back to the way the statute works, the official

         10  records and papers of the case are sealed.  So we

         11  use expunged kind of broadly to discuss this whole

         12  scheme, but actually it breaks down into two very

         13  specific subcategories.  Fingerprints and

         14  photographs are returned or destroyed, official

         15  records and papers are sealed.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Thank you, Mr.

         17  Chairman.

         18                 MR. COHEN:  That is why I brought Mr.

         19  Bernard along because he knows the law.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Following up

         21  from Council Member Oddo, the access to that

         22  information that we should be concerned about then?

         23                 MR. COHEN:  That is right.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Who has the

         25  access, how can you get to it, who shouldn't have
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          2  access, and today with the internet and everything

          3  on computer can we be reasonably assured that the

          4  access can be controlled?

          5                 MR. BERNARD:  Well, again, I think

          6  that the point that Mr. Cohen made before,

          7  especially about a particularly notorious case, like

          8  Mr. Simpson's case, where the practical effect of

          9  sealing the record might really be a nullity because

         10  as a practical matter everybody has read about the

         11  case in the paper, and the second part of what Mr.

         12  Cohen was referring to before about whether, in

         13  fact, this occurs in the real world, I think is a

         14  very real world concern.  Anybody who does any

         15  research in this area and sees the number of

         16  reported decisions in which some kind of a break

         17  down occurs has to be concerned about whether in

         18  fact records are being sealed the way the statute

         19  contemplates.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Council Member

         21  Robles.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Thank you,

         23  Mr. Chairman. I'm not a lawyer, so bear with me,

         24  because I happen to fall into Mr. Gomez's category,

         25  and sometimes those of us who don't the law, don't
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          2  know what you're talking about, so let me try

          3  perhaps understand something.  So let's begin with,

          4  and I must tell you, I turned to my colleague also

          5  from the Bronx and I have to ask you this question,

          6  after you finish your testimony, I don't know

          7  exactly your position, are you for Resolution 1034

          8  or are you against?

          9                 MR. COHEN:  I am for the resolution

         10  to the extent that it is addressing more so, I don't

         11  know that the statutes need to be addressed, I think

         12  the enforcement of the statutes needs to be

         13  addressed.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Okay, then

         15  that is where a non- lawyer I need to ask you these

         16  questions.

         17                 MR. COHEN:  Good.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  If I can,

         19  please?  Because if, and with all due respect to my

         20  colleague, learned from Saint John's University or

         21  wherever you graduated from, good, well, the point

         22  that I want to make is the following, this

         23  resolution specifies an individual case who has been

         24  denied the right to go through a process that

         25  everyone has the right to, and I guess because the

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            29

          1  COMMITTEE ON FIRE AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE

          2  name Gomez rings a bell, our culture, for some

          3  reason we sometimes try to beat knowing that the

          4  kinds of questions that will come up, and so if Mr.

          5  Gomez went to a precinct and voluntarily elaborated

          6  that he had an arrest and that arrest was null, that

          7  is typical of us to do, we don't wait upon the

          8  system.

          9                 But having said that, let's go to

         10  your statement where you point out that there is

         11  currently State statute, which if properly carried

         12  out by the Police Department, we would not be

         13  sitting here today discussing Mr. Gomez's case, of

         14  which Mr. Gomez is one of many, because it is not

         15  new to some of us where for whatever reason people

         16  tend to be disqualified take the psychological area

         17  which many of us have heard that more than once.

         18                 Walk me through as a lay person on

         19  the current statute that you said maybe we should

         20  not be tampering with it, but look at where the

         21  loopholes were?

         22                 MR. COHEN:  Sure.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  So let me,

         24  perhaps, give you the scenario that I would like for

         25  you to address.  The fact is that you spell out
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          2  exactly where there is a process that says that the

          3  state government, in this case I'm assuming you're

          4  referring to whatever law enforcement or component

          5  on the State level should be notified of this

          6  individual's case, that even before it went through

          7  any process, apparently that arrest was null, and I

          8  think that is what you're saying here?  But someone

          9  failed to notify, forget the Police Department, the

         10  State.  And then you go on to talk about including

         11  the federal government and the FBI.  I think that is

         12  the issue here, and so if, who is supposed to notify

         13  the State, and if the State did not notify the

         14  municipality, in this case the City of New York,

         15  even when the Police Department denied him the right

         16  to be considered as a police officer on that basis,

         17  what are the steps currently that would enable him

         18  to appeal it and overrule the local municipality, in

         19  this case the Police Department, because you're

         20  saying to me that the State statute for the most

         21  part does address that.

         22                 Now maybe I need to know that process

         23  and if that process is in place, then your statement

         24  about, you know, the current law should not be

         25  tampered with?
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          2                 MR. COHEN:  That is fine.  Mr.

          3  Bernard will address the most of what you say.  One

          4  area that we claim no expertise and offer none on is

          5  to what rights one should have had within the Police

          6  Department in terms of an appeal, that to my mind

          7  based on reading the story, shows that the situation

          8   - -

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Well, I'm not

         10  even there yet.  Listen to what I'm saying, to what

         11  you just said, this is what you said in your

         12  testimony.

         13                 MR. COHEN:  Fine.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  You said that

         15  somebody has to notify the State of New York,

         16  somebody in some system on the case of Mr. Gomez.

         17  Apparently, maybe since you're the lawyers and

         18  you're a criminal lawyer, for me, who is that

         19  system?

         20                 MR. BERNARD:  Okay, that is what I

         21  can address.  The statute right now has two aspects

         22  to it that I think are relevant to this case, let me

         23  talk about them in general.

         24                 The first is let's assume that

         25  somebody is actually arrested.  In other words, they

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            32

          1  COMMITTEE ON FIRE AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE

          2  don't voluntarily decide to go down to the Police

          3  Department, and then later on there is some kind of

          4  snafu where even though they were never actually

          5  arrested, an arrest is entered.  But let's assume

          6  here that somebody is arrested, they're picked up on

          7  the street, they go down to the Police Department

          8  and for whatever reason the Police Department

          9  decides not to proceed with the matter any further.

         10                 The statute currently provides that

         11  under those circumstances, with one caveat that I

         12  will get to in a second, that the head of the

         13  arresting agency, of the arresting Police

         14  Department, is supposed to forward a notice to the

         15  civil, actually I think it is referred to in the

         16  statute as the Criminal Justice Services Division,

         17  saying that the arrest hasn't happened, that the

         18  arrest is a nullity and that nothing further is

         19  supposed to take place with this action.  Maybe if I

         20  read the actual language of it.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  No, no,

         22  listen to what I'm saying, so far, so you're talking

         23  about like we have a coordinator for Criminal

         24  Justice Service in the City, I know the Governor

         25  also appoints a coordinator for the Criminal Justice
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          2  System, which is his overseer when it comes to

          3  Criminal Justice matters.

          4                 The question is this, and maybe,

          5  again, I need to be, and as we move this resolution

          6  maybe we should also look at the following, in the

          7  failure of a municipality, and in this case, the

          8  lead agency is the Police Department's failure to

          9  notify the State Criminal Justice coordinator.  What

         10  does the statute say?

         11                 MR. BERNARD:  The statute doesn't

         12  address what happens when there is a failure.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Right.  So

         14  that in the case of Mr. Gomez, he happens to be a

         15  victim of the loophole in the statute that the

         16  perception is, whoever reads it, because I have

         17  learned one thing in a legislative body of 51

         18  members, if you get 10 in the same room, you have 10

         19  different, political opinions, you put 10 lawyers in

         20  a room, you got 10 different legal opinion, you put

         21  10 doctors in a room, you have got 10 different

         22  medical.  I think that is what this resolution is

         23  calling upon it.

         24                 MR. BERNARD:  If I may, it's actually

         25  not a loophole, in the sense that when we think of,
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          2  when lawyers think of loopholes, they think of ways

          3  of getting around a statute.  What is happening

          4  here, at least, assuming my hypothetical, is not as

          5  much a loophole, but just a failure to follow the

          6  procedures that the statute already provides.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  However, with

          8  all due respect, it is, some of us, our personal

          9  opinion that this Administration, although it is

         10  supposed to be very legal, decides which laws they

         11  interpret that they would agree with, and which laws

         12  they don't, and it's not the first time, because the

         13  Council have gone into court and have won more than

         14  one cases, and still they choose not to follow it

         15  through.  I want to be clear, and I should not be

         16  the one doing this, but because I guess I tend to be

         17  the dean, and I have been around in legislative

         18  bodies, and I must say my constituents, thank God

         19  for them, because I have been here 15 years, six

         20  years in the Assembly, I think the resolution is to

         21  try to prevent in the future, not someone who after

         22  they had an arrest, and by the way it was dismissed

         23  or no one move forward with it, that three years or

         24  two years after that there is a pattern. Let's stick

         25  to the resolution, Mr. Gomez, since that incident
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          2  has not come in contact with the law on the

          3  contrary, if I read the report, Mr. Gomez is a

          4  Lieutenant in the Army Reserve with a top secret

          5  clearance.  And as a former veteran, which was

          6  assigned to South Korea, which had also top secret,

          7  because I had a clearance, you don't get top

          8  clearance in the military because you have a history

          9  of arrests.

         10                 So I want to stick to the resolution,

         11  because even when we disagree, and maybe what I'm

         12  hoping is that you, whoever invited you, we should

         13  follow through to find the areas so that we patch

         14  up, so that Mr. Gomez should be a police officer

         15  today, and maybe if we had more Mr. Gomez's on the

         16  Police Department of New York City, maybe we

         17  wouldn't have all the problems that we're having

         18  today in the City of New York, and that is where

         19  some of us are coming from.  Can't have it both way

         20  boys, can't have it both ways folks, can't say that

         21  the law is this way, but, yet, you know, it depends

         22  upon who is reading it and how you interpret it.

         23                 When I was in the service, we used to

         24  have every year what is called Law Day, and the

         25  cliche that was used constantly, which I have tried
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          2  to live to, is, no one is above the law, no one is

          3  beneath the law.  Mr. Gomez did absolutely nothing,

          4  other than he was so damn honest to voluntarily go

          5  to a precinct, which was his biggest mistake.  In

          6  the meantime, while we're discussing this here, Mr.

          7  Gomez, who is not being considered in a list that he

          8  had to take a test, number one, and score high and

          9  good, and there are things that the process that Mr.

         10  Gomez will never be able to fulfill.  So I want to

         11  be clear, this is not about tinkering about the law.

         12    For those of us who are not lawyers, then tell me

         13  how this law is so good, that right now we have,

         14  maybe one, but you know when the cat is away, the

         15  mice must play, if you allow one incidence of a case

         16  like Mr. Gomez, that no one yet has told me what he

         17  did he do wrong to disqualify him.

         18                 Now when the Police Department

         19  disqualified, who in the State is supposed to step

         20  in, since it is civil service and say to the City of

         21  New York, excuse me, you made a mistake, I'm

         22  surprised, the law says the following, Mr. Gomez has

         23  the right to either pursue, appeal it, I mean that

         24  should not come from Mr. Gomez, John Doe, the

         25  public, that is the job of government once you pass
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          2  laws.

          3                 So I just want you to know where I'm

          4  coming from, and I'm not convinced yet, that we

          5  should not look at this law.

          6                 MR. COHEN:  Sir, I understand where

          7  you're coming from, I just want to make it very

          8  clear to you, where not reporting to be a proponent

          9  of the New York City Police Department or the

         10  Giuliani Administration, we were invited largely

         11  because we wrote an article on this subject and were

         12  asked to say what we understood about the law and

         13  what the procedures were.  I am not meaning to

         14  suggest in any way that Mr. Gomez was correctly

         15  treated, it sounds to me, based on what I know from

         16  a newspaper article, and that is all I know, that

         17  the situation that involves him or would involve

         18  people similarly situated, is an outrage, is a

         19  complete outrage. But your tone suggests that

         20  somehow we are defending what happened to him or

         21  might happen to others in the wake of no legislation

         22  being changed here.  So I just want to make that

         23  clear to you.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  And I accept

         25  what you said, and for the record, Mr. Chairman, if
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          2  I may, since, let me just again, that is why I began

          3  by asking you whether you were for or against,

          4  because after I got finished reading along with you

          5  the text, I was more confused than when I first came

          6  here.  And again, if the law, if we have a statute

          7  currently that sets the tone and procedures, and yet

          8  Mr. Gomez through this legislative body sought a

          9  member from the Bronx and today we have a resolution

         10  calling upon the State Legislature to look at the

         11  statute, and I am hearing that it is not the

         12  statute, it's the administration part, than I'm just

         13  trying to find out where on the administration,

         14  where is the check and balance?

         15                 In the meantime the one thing I'm

         16  getting frustrated around here, although maybe lame

         17  duck, not dead duck, the fact is that it seems the

         18  burden is always on the individual, who does not

         19  know the law, who are not lawyers, who are just

         20  trying to do what they were told to do, take an

         21  exam, score good, go through a physical, go through

         22  the process, and you get appointed.  And in this

         23  case of Mr. Gomez, some of us don't understand where

         24  Mr. Gomez has a top secret clearance, so it's not a

         25  question whether he has a history, because if he did
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          2  have a history he would not be wearing that uniform

          3  that I'm seeing sitting before me.

          4                 Now some of us who are veterans, you

          5  know, get up tight.  So Mr. Chairman, in no way am I

          6  implying that, you know, that you came here opposing

          7  it.  It's just that I was a little confused and I

          8  need to know, and again, I hope we stick to the

          9  resolution and the victim, and if Mr. Gomez is the

         10  only one, well, that one I hope that never again

         11  anyone will go through that and then be lumped as

         12  others who after they have been arrested and they

         13  expunge or they dismiss the case might have a

         14  pattern of other arrests, that is not the case of

         15  Mr. Gomez's case.

         16                 MR. COHEN:  Amen, I agree with you

         17  100 percent on that point.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Mr. Chairman,

         19  can I?

         20                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Let me just

         21  interject one thing so that we're clear on the

         22  record.  We did invite the members of the Police

         23  Force, NYPD, to testify, to clarify some of the

         24  procedural efforts, but they declined to attend this

         25  hearing.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  But may I

          3  make a suggestion, Sir, although I'm sorry that I

          4  didn't know that before this hearing.  The Police

          5  Department is a Mayoral Agency and when they refuse

          6  to come before a legislative body of this Council,

          7  we can subpoena this, this is not HHC.  And I'm

          8  sorry that I did not know that before this hearing,

          9  because if I knew that I would use my influence to

         10  persuade not only the Speaker's Office, but the

         11  Administration for them to be here.

         12                 But let me remind you that that

         13  Police Department is a Mayoral Agency and when they

         14  refuse to come before a lawful legislative body and

         15  this Committee, we have the right to subpoena.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Noted.  Council

         17  Member Oddo.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Yes, Mr.

         19  Chairman, just for the record, I heard my learned

         20  colleague, who I greatly respect and admire, and I

         21  just want to, so I clarify the record, I, in no way

         22  meant to imply that Mr. Gomez had a pattern.  My

         23  questioning had to do with just clarifying in my

         24  mind what the law is.  I read the case and the

         25  specifics about Mr. Gomez and I'm as equally
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          2  dismayed as my colleagues, and I just want everyone

          3  here to understand that my questioning had to do

          4  with me trying to focus and understand what the

          5  existing law is.  I meant in no way to imply that

          6  there was a pattern on Mr. Gomez's behalf.  I just

          7  want to make sure we all understand that.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you very

          9  much.  Council Member Provenzano.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO:  Thank

         11  you.  I'm still kind of in a fog, and I'm sorry that

         12  we're kind of beating you up, but you're there.

         13                 MR. COHEN:  I have been there before.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO:  I was

         15  probably the first elected official that Mr. Gomez

         16  came to, so I may have started the ball rolling.  He

         17  lives in my Council District.  I don't know if he is

         18  represented by an attorney, and I'm not sure if part

         19  of what you're saying is that if he were this could

         20  have been worked out easier, I don't know if I'm

         21  reading that into it.  You know, that if he gone to

         22  an attorney, paid a ton of money to somebody, they

         23  would have known the legal strategy for him to

         24  follow, that is one question, but let me follow up

         25  with something else.
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          2                 I'm not an attorney either, so.  Also

          3  we're talking about arrest records, fingerprints,

          4  photographs, none of this happened to this

          5  gentleman.  He was never fingerprinted in either of

          6  the cases.  Now you did say that you are not really

          7  familiar with the two cases.  I mean one of them was

          8  he was driving his car, he did not, you know, ran

          9  out without his wallet, and I'm sure you could

         10  probably find one, two people in this room that this

         11  has happened to,  was stopped, didn't have his

         12  license, got a ticket. So went to the station house

         13  with the ticket with his license, they said, okay,

         14  forget about it, tore it up, that was the one

         15  incident. So naturally he didn't think he was

         16  arrested.

         17                 The other one was the situation where

         18  he was picked up, asked to come to the station, did

         19  it voluntarily, and then when he got there, the

         20  person that was the victim of whatever crime was to

         21  have been committed, looked at him and said that is

         22  not the guy. So in either case, he was never

         23  fingerprinted, so of course, he would think he

         24  wasn't arrested.

         25                 So what statute of the law, I ask
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          2  you, would cover this type of situation?  What would

          3  have been his recourse rather than come to us as

          4  elected officials to try and help him out?

          5                 MR. BERNARD:  Actually that

          6  additional information really focuses the one

          7  problem in the statute that Mr. Cohen mentioned in

          8  his remarks.  The section that I have been referring

          9  to, which addresses the situation when somebody is

         10  arrested, and when the arresting agency, let's just

         11  call it the Police Department, decides not to

         12  proceed with the matter further.  And they're

         13  supposed to then certify that they have decided not

         14  to proceed with the matter further, and everything

         15  is supposed to be either sealed or returned or

         16  destroyed, has a kind of an awkward reading to it,

         17  which depending on how you look at it could be read

         18  to mean that if somebody is arrested, but never

         19  fingerprinted, the statute doesn't apply, and that

         20  might very well be what happened here, if Mr. Gomez

         21  was not fingerprinted.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO:  Because

         23  he was never really arrested either, he just

         24  basically walked into the Police Station twice.

         25                 MR. BERNARD:  Exactly right, and that
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          2  focuses, I guess, the one area that Mr. Cohen's

          3  remarks focused on as well, where there might be a

          4  need to change the language of the statute. And

          5  without having thought it through much more than

          6  just in the context of thinking about the remarks

          7  today, that change would be something in the nature

          8  of making it clear that an arrest does not require

          9  fingerprinting.  In other words, if you're arrested,

         10  if you're brought into custody, doesn't matter

         11  whether you're fingerprinted or not, the record

         12  should still be sealed or returned or destroyed.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO:  Okay, I'm

         14  still a little confused, but thank you.

         15                 MR. COHEN:  Let me ask you one other

         16  thing, you had asked at the outset of your question

         17  whether or not he would have been in a better

         18  position if he were represented by a lawyer?

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO:  Right.

         20                 MR. COHEN:  I think that may impact

         21  only on one issue there, and that would be what the

         22  question in the Police Department questionnaire or

         23  application process said.  I don't know exactly what

         24  the question asks.  If the question asks, have you

         25  ever been to a station house, I doubt if it asks
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          2  that, if you have ever been formerly arrested, it

          3  depends on the precise language in the question.  If

          4  the question is poorly worded so that it wouldn't

          5  have triggered in Mr. Gomez's thought process that

          6  they may have been talking about incidents such as

          7  the two you are talking about, that should obviously

          8  be changed.  Unfortunately, in Mr. Gomez's case, he

          9  is dealing with an agency that he was, "possibly

         10  arrested by, but wasn't really arrested by"  and

         11  that is the agency that is looking at the

         12  questionnaire.  My feeling is, that the, say, the

         13  Character Committee of the Bar, if he were applying

         14  for membership as a lawyer, they wouldn't have

         15  known, they wouldn't have had that information, they

         16  wouldn't have asked that question, it wouldn't have

         17  triggered it for him, they wouldn't have had the

         18  information, it wouldn't be the same agency.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER PROVENZANO:  Right,

         20  right, thank you.

         21                 MR. BERNARD:  One other matter that I

         22  wanted to talk about earlier, which also deals with

         23  an area that is currently covered in the statute,

         24  but might not have happened here, and that is,

         25  again, there are exceptions in this statute to the
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          2  sealing and destruction provisions that we have all

          3  been talking about.  One of those exceptions is

          4  specifically for the Police application process, but

          5  this section also specifically provides that an

          6  individual is supposed to be given access to the

          7  records that are revealed to the Police Department

          8  before official action is taken. Now, again, I don't

          9  know the details of what happened here, but if there

         10  was a break down in the procedure and Mr. Gomez the

         11  first time he learned about this was after the

         12  Police Department obtained and it had already made

         13  its decision, then again, the statute didn't work

         14  the way it was supposed to, but the statute does

         15  provide something that is supposed to prevent this

         16  from happening in the first instance.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  We're talking

         18  about one case here, but when you were researching

         19  for your article, did you see a pattern, how many

         20  cases similar to this have come up that you may be

         21  aware of?

         22                 MR. BERNARD:  I can't say that there

         23  is a pattern, it would be hard for me from looking

         24  at the cases to say that there is a pattern, but

         25  what I can say is, is that the number of cases in
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          2  which one finds some kind of a break down is perhaps

          3  indicative of something that needs to be looked at.

          4  In other words, there are too many cases out there,

          5  including cases that have reached the New York Court

          6  of Appeals, where, for whatever reason, records that

          7  should have been sealed, weren't properly sealed and

          8  bad things happened to people.

          9                 There are instances for instance in

         10  which the Court of Appeals has had to address when

         11  somebody terminated from being a State Trooper, and

         12  in those circumstances records were used that should

         13  have been sealed in the termination process, it

         14  should have never happened in the first instance

         15  because they should have never been released.

         16                 MR. COHEN:  I think where the problem

         17  probably comes up the most is where police officers

         18  see an incident or a potential altercation on the

         19  street or in some such circumstance, and they feel

         20  the best way to make the situation sort to become

         21  ameliorated is they will take a couple of kids,

         22  young fellows or gals into custody, maybe not

         23  officially into custody, come down to the station

         24  house figuring cooler heads will prevail when they

         25  get them down to the precinct, and then have them
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          2  sit there for an hour and say, all right, you're

          3  free to go, stay out of the law's way in the future.

          4    And in those incidents, presumably as in Mr.

          5  Gomez's case, occasionally there are screw ups and

          6  the system starts working a fingerprint or a name or

          7  some other identifying remark gets into the system,

          8  and then the rest is history, and we're stuck with

          9  the unfortunate circumstance that not applies to Mr.

         10  Gomez.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Council Member

         12  Espada.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Thank you.  I

         14  think we're making a little bit of a mistake,

         15  because we're kind of moving backwards with this.

         16  The reason that we're here today is not because this

         17  is about Manuel Gomez.  Manuel Gomez may have been

         18  the initiator of these proceedings, he may have been

         19  the person that brought a very ugly situation to

         20  light.  However, this is a situation that a lot of

         21  different entities have become aware happens way too

         22  often.  And I wanted to go way, way back to the very

         23  early in your testimony when you said, we would

         24  never have been here if what is supposed to have

         25  happened, supposed to have happen when there was an
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          2  arrest.

          3                 What is your understanding of what is

          4  supposed to happen in that instance when somebody is

          5  stopped?

          6                 MR. COHEN:  When somebody is stopped

          7  and brought --

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Somebody is

          9  in the street and they're stopped, cop comes over

         10  and says, hey, you, come over here for a second, I

         11  have to talk to you.

         12                 MR. COHEN:  And what happens after

         13  that?

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  They talk to

         15  them, they get information from them, whatever, what

         16  is your understanding of that entire procedure?

         17  Let's say they get taken down to the precinct,

         18  because they may be, because they think they might

         19  be a person involved in a crime, what is your idea

         20  of what it is that occurs there?

         21                 MR. COHEN:  Well, it really depends

         22  on where that goes from there.  I mean, does the

         23  police officer feel that he has probable cause to

         24  arrest that person, to send that case through the

         25  system or not.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Let's just

          3  say that they are stopped and frisked?

          4                 MR. COHEN:  Stopped and frisked and

          5  then let go?

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Yes.

          7                 MR. COHEN:  Nothing should happen

          8  after that.  In terms of the official entries within

          9  the Police Department.  There may be an entry book,

         10  an entry, I suppose, in a police officers memo book

         11  or the like, but after that nothing - -

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Well we know

         13  from the Daily News Report we saw the other day that

         14  the Stop and Frisk Form is filled out.

         15                 MR. COHEN:  Well, I understand.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Right.

         17                 MR. COHEN:  Okay.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  And then I,

         19  myself, and I'm sure we will hear later on today, as

         20  well, from other police officers know that it is

         21  common police for a voided arrest record to be

         22  created at that moment as well.  Would that be

         23  something that you're aware of or no?

         24                 MR. COHEN:  I'm not aware of it.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Okay.
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          2                 MR. COHEN:  I just don't have

          3  expertise in it.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Well, I know,

          5  myself, that I have heard from, at this point, at

          6  least, dozens of police officers who have told that

          7  they have done over the years thousands of voided

          8  arrest records.  So now we're way bigger than Manuel

          9  Gomez.

         10                 MR. COHEN: Absolutely.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Now we're

         12  dealing with a humongous situation of people who are

         13  out there who maybe all have not applied to be

         14  police officers, maybe not all applied to become

         15  lawyers, maybe all have not been adversely affected

         16  by this, yet. However, now going backwards, the

         17  federal government nor the state government

         18  recognizes this voided arrest.

         19                 MR. COHEN:  Well are those cases

         20  going into the computer system?

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  They are

         22  maintained by the New York City Police Department.

         23                 MR. COHEN:  But are they going into

         24  some kind of a State computer?  I think that is what

         25  happened with Mr. Gomez, they went into a State
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          2  computer.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  They are not

          4  recognized by the state or the federal government.

          5                 MR. COHEN:  Okay.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  The arrests

          7  is not recognized, and that is why Mr. Manuel

          8  Gomez's is a Lieutenant First Class in the United

          9  States Army, with one of the highest clearances that

         10  this country can give.

         11                 MR. COHEN:  Right.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  So if then we

         13  have to look at what the City of New York is doing.

         14  Well, if the City of New York by maintaining this

         15  record has, had Mr. Manuel Gomez denied from three

         16  separate Police Departments in three separate

         17  municipalities in this country.  Now we have even a

         18  bigger problem, it's not just the City of New York

         19  that is recognizing this, it's other cities in other

         20  states that are recognizing the same exact problem,

         21  that are not allowing a gentleman who is a

         22  Lieutenant First Class in the United States Army

         23  with one of the highest clearances that this country

         24  can give out, to become a police officer.  I mean, I

         25  wish, I wish that that, there were a dozen
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          2  applicants right now, at least, if not every single

          3  time we take a test that were of this kind of

          4  clearance, of this kind of character, and not just,

          5  by the way this hasn't happen to him once, twice, he

          6  had two separate voided arrests records for two

          7  totally different occasions.  One for a traffic stop

          8  and the other time for a point in which he was a

          9  little bit more than a stop and frisk.

         10                 However, I have had the President of

         11  Latino Officers Association and other Board members

         12  and other members of law enforcement have told me

         13  that they, themselves, have done thousands of voided

         14  arrests just on stop and frisk policy, just after

         15  getting address, date of birth, and name.

         16                 MR. COHEN:  Mr. Councilman, Ms.

         17  Provenzano said that we're here, so we're taking a

         18  certain amount of beating, but we're not in a

         19  position to answer that.  I think Mr. Robles'

         20  concern that the Police Department hasn't responded,

         21  and maybe that is where those questions should be

         22  asked.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  I think that

         24  is a tremendous concern, and I'm glad that you said

         25  that, because I think that the City of New York
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          2  could look at ways that they could resolve this in

          3  the interim of there being a State law, and I think

          4  there will probably be a State law on this.

          5                 Now let me get a little bit broader

          6  now, outside of this issue, why is it, I think it

          7  was three or four other, why would you think that

          8  three or four other states have expungement laws

          9  right now?  What purpose do you think they would be

         10  fulfilling with their expungement laws?

         11                 MR. COHEN:  Well I'm sure it's

         12  related to the concerns that you have in this

         13  Committee and that the State Legislature has in

         14  having enacted the laws that they have in the first

         15  place.  Again, as I mentioned before, in terms of

         16  the federal courts, you can count on your hands the

         17  times that there are expungements granted by federal

         18  judges in cases, as I said, of actual innocence.

         19                 So that is why I'm not meaning to say

         20  that I find the New York system full proof or I'm

         21  delighted with it, certainly in the face of what

         22  we're hearing about today, but it goes far, further

         23  than what most states are doing all together, and

         24  certainly further than the federal - -

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  And also, by
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          2  the way, I apologize if you feel like you're being

          3  beaten up.  However, - -

          4                 MR. COHEN:  No, I don't.

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA: - -  However,

          6  I think that we went from a very, very significant

          7  case and a very, very significant piece of

          8  legislation to this thing for a guy named Manuel

          9  Gomez, who, you know, Lord knows how we infer he

         10  gets here as opposed to what it really is, and I

         11  think it is a very, very big case, it has very, very

         12  big repercussions to it, and I don't think we should

         13  be marginalizing it, but treating it for what it

         14  actually is as a legislation infers.  Because

         15  nowhere on this does it say the Manuel Gomez

         16  legislation of the City or State of New York.  It

         17  is, obviously, a much, much larger problem than

         18  that, a problem that you were not aware of, and I

         19  think that we need to be open to getting that

         20  information so that we can be able to address the

         21  issue for what it's actually worth and hopefully be

         22  able to see an expungement law through this State

         23  and not get people the adverse information that may

         24  lead them to question a movement that is clearly

         25  very, very necessary.
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          2                 Thank you.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you very

          4  much.  I want to thank you, gentlemen.  You did take

          5  a bit of raising, but I understand that you came

          6  here to provide us with expert testimony as it

          7  relates to your knowledge of the existing law, and I

          8  appreciate it for being able to, at least, give us

          9  an understanding, a basic understanding, we still

         10  have a lot of questions, but we will be in contact

         11  with you.

         12                 MR. COHEN:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you very

         14  much. Lieutenant Manuel Gomez.

         15                 LT. GOMEZ:  First of all, I would

         16  like to say thank you very much for giving me this

         17  opportunity to address this Committee.  Second of

         18  all, I want to say that I'm not only here on my

         19  behalf, but I'm here on behalf of all the people

         20  that are affected by this police procedure and

         21  policy, which you are about to hear in detail, and

         22  for the people that are not able to articulate

         23  themselves or defend themselves at this time.

         24                 On September 4th, 1995 while riding

         25  on the subway I was approached by four police
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          2  officers and was asked to accompany them to a police

          3  station because I fit the description of someone

          4  that they were looking for.  I went with them

          5  willingly and told them I wasn't the guy.

          6                 When we arrived at the 17th Precinct,

          7  I gave the officer my background information, and a

          8  stranger walked in and said, this is not a guy.  I

          9  then received an apology and was escorted to and put

         10  on the train.  I was never handcuffed, fingerprinted

         11  or processed at any time.  Immediately after

         12  departing the police station, the 17th Precinct

         13  generated an arrest number against, then a voided

         14  arrest report without my knowledge and submitted it

         15  to the Sealed Record Department at One Police Plaza

         16  and had it sealed, also, without my knowledge.

         17                 On November 17th, 1994 I was pulled

         18  to the side along with 20 other vehicles at a

         19  license checked point, one block from my residence.

         20  Unfortunately, I forgot my wallet at home, because I

         21  ran out in a rush, but I did have my military

         22  identification, my insurance card, and my

         23  registration card, which was all current.  I

         24  explained my dilemma to the police, but was still

         25  given a ticket for aggravated, unlicensed operation
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          2  of a motor vehicle.  One hour later I returned with

          3  the license and the ticket to the 45th Precinct and

          4  showed my license to the Desk Sergeant, and he ran a

          5  check on my license.  The Sergeant came back with my

          6  license and tore up my ticket and gave me an

          7  apology, because I, in fact, did have a valid

          8  driver's license. Unfortunately, the 45th Precinct

          9  generated an arrest number without my knowledge, and

         10  the ticket became a non- processed ticket and was

         11  sent to the Sealed Records Department, once again,

         12  at One Police Plaza, without my knowledge.

         13                 During my investigation of these two

         14  arrest numbers I found no court in New York City to

         15  have any knowledge or any record of these two arrest

         16  numbers, including the Division of Criminal Justice

         17  Service State computer.  The Federal Bureau of

         18  Investigations and the Federal computer system had

         19  no record of these incidents as well.  After

         20  unsuccessfully not being able to locate this

         21  information, I then proceeded to the Bronx District

         22  Attorney's Office of Robert Johnson for help.  The

         23  Head District Attorney Supervisor, Ms. Jenette

         24  Rouker from the Intake Department of all criminal

         25  arrest case that enter the Bronx Criminal Court,
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          2  investigated these incidents and found that they

          3  were administrative mistakes.  I quote, "Ms. Rouker

          4  stated in the letter that I sent to the NYPD that

          5  based on a record check an arrest number should have

          6  never been generated, and Mr. Gomez should not be

          7  penalized for mistakes in paperwork."  Ms. Rouker

          8  had written this letter to set the record straight,

          9  but still nothing was done to correct this injustice

         10  done to me.

         11                 I then proceeded to seek help from

         12  the Legal Action Center in regards to clearing these

         13  administrative mistakes.  I was then informed to go

         14  to the Freedom  of Information of Law Unit in One

         15  Police Plaza to submit a request for a copy of these

         16  voided arrests.  Upon receiving this information I

         17  realized that the 17th Precinct not only generated

         18  an arrest number, but also documented on the arrest

         19  report in the section that states physical condition

         20  that I was mentally admitted into a hospital.  In

         21  order for a police officer to state that I was

         22  mentally admitted to a hospital you must show on an

         23  arrest report an aided number, an aided command

         24  number, a medical record number and a name and

         25  doctor of hospital of admission.  The entire report
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          2  does not include any of this information, which is

          3  needed to make a statement for hospital admission.

          4  At no time was I ever admitted into a hospital for

          5  any medical or mental illness in my life.  The Legal

          6  Action Center has formally contacted the Legal

          7  Bureau of the Police Department to request them to

          8  remove this false information that has been

          9  documented and acknowledged to me by Lieutenant Dan

         10  Albano that this is a mistake.

         11                 Still on August 1999, because of the

         12  adverse consequences this could have on me and my

         13  family, I was informed by the Legal Action Center

         14  and the District Attorney's Office that there is no

         15  law of expungement in New York State that would

         16  destroy this false information that has caused me so

         17  much hardship. Although I have proven my innocence

         18  beyond a shadow of any doubt, this ongoing

         19  deformation of my character by the New York City

         20  Police Department continues.  The courts currently

         21  have no power to correct these mistakes, both false

         22  arrest numbers were never brought to the court.  I

         23  learned that even if these mistakes were brought to

         24  the court, at best, the court can only seal the

         25  records of these mistakes under Criminal Procedure
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          2  Law Provision 160.55. When sealing a record limits

          3  who has access to the information, it does not

          4  destroy the record.  Many of these, including

          5  perspective employers of law enforcement retain

          6  access to sealed arrest records.  This access can

          7  potentially be problematic as it has been in my

          8  case.  There is no law in New York State to destroy

          9  these false arrest records.

         10                 I proceeded to research further into

         11  my dilemma discovering that thousands of other

         12  people are affected yearly by voided arrest records,

         13  and which they are not aware of their existence.

         14  The people of New York State are also not aware that

         15  these voided arrests are causing people to lose jobs

         16  and licenses that they apply for.

         17                 This police procedure and policy has

         18  caused me to lose jobs in three different states,

         19  Baltimore, New York, and Washington, D.C.  In

         20  essence black listing me from jobs that I am more

         21  than qualified for.

         22                 You will hear testimony from one of

         23  New York City's finest Police Sergeant's who has 17

         24  years on the job and has performed voided arrest,

         25  and will confirm this police procedure and policy
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          2  that is in Section 110- 7 in the current New York

          3  Police Department Patrol Guide.  This current

          4  procedure that is occurring within the Police

          5  Department is that people are being informed that

          6  they're receiving, are not being informed, I correct

          7  myself, are not being informed that they are

          8  receiving an arrest record and are being released

          9  under the false delusions that nothing is being done

         10  to them, as it was in my case.

         11                 I then realized that this cannot be a

         12  quest for justice for myself, but I must make this a

         13  quest for justice for all, because there is no one

         14  safe in this room or in this State from this policy.

         15    I proceeded to seek help from the Public

         16  Advocate's Office, the City Council, the State

         17  Assembly, and the State Senate, to help me sponsor

         18  an expungement law that will provide relief for

         19  people suffering this injustice and restore their

         20  ability for self- sufficiency within society.

         21                 I cannot understand or accept how one

         22  of the largest cities in the world does not have any

         23  mechanism in its judicial process for expungement.

         24  I have drafted an expungement and rehabilitation

         25  proposal, which you have in front of you, and I
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          2  presented it to the members of the City Council, the

          3  State Senate, and the State Assembly, for a basis

          4  for a bill to be presented to become law.  The fact

          5  that other states, such as Indiana, Utah, Missouri,

          6  Louisiana, have an expungement and rehabilitation

          7  law to protect the people of their state, and the

          8  State of New York does not, is an injustice against

          9  the people of New York State.

         10                 I respectfully and most humbly

         11  request that this Committee and City Council, State

         12  Assembly and the State Senate unanimously support

         13  this proposal that would eliminate the economical

         14  barriers that are formed because of having to

         15  provide information on a job application that you

         16  have voided arrests, even though you are innocent,

         17  or a dismissed ticket, even though you are innocent,

         18  or a person who has been acquitted at a trial and

         19  found innocent, there is no just cause for a person

         20  to be forced to live with a record, when they are

         21  innocent.  By not destroying these records, it in

         22  turn provides a tool for employers in our society to

         23  prohibit a person to become an economically, viable

         24  entity in society.  The current inability of our

         25  judicial process to correct this injustice is
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          2  violating the three fundamentals of the

          3  Constitution, which is the right to pursue life,

          4  liberty, and property.  How can you pursue property,

          5  if you cannot get a job? How can you pursue life, if

          6  you cannot support yourself, and how can you have

          7  liberty, if you cannot get justice?

          8                 Justice.  I thank all of you for

          9  supporting my quest.  I thank the Council members

         10  for giving me this opportunity. Do you have any

         11  questions?

         12                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you very

         13  much for your testimony, and I just have to say that

         14  we are lucky that you took it upon yourself and had

         15  the ability and knowledge of how to, at least,

         16  research through the different bodies so that you

         17  could track those arrest numbers.

         18                 LT. GOMEZ:  Yes, Sir.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  For the many

         20  other citizens of this City who may not have that

         21  knowledge or that ability, they could have these

         22  things lingering over their heads for a lifetime.

         23                 Let's go to your experience in the

         24  Academy.  I understand that you were forced to

         25  resign from the Academy because you had claimed on
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          2  your application that you had never been arrested;

          3  is that true?

          4                 LT. GOMEZ:  Yes, Sir.  I was brought

          5  into Applicant Processing Division and told that I

          6  would have two choices, either one, be fired for

          7  omitting that I had these two arrest numbers, or

          8  two, I had a choice to resign.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Now how long had

         10  you been in the Academy, how close were you to

         11  graduation?

         12                 LT. GOMEZ:  I was already almost

         13  halfway through the Academy, Sir, roughly about two

         14  and one- half months into the system.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  And was the

         16  Police Department made aware that these arrests were

         17  not arrests?

         18                 LT. GOMEZ:  Yes, as a matter of fact,

         19  they have had this documented, after investigating

         20  this process I found out that they had this

         21  documented for over three years, and that when I was

         22  in the office I was never told what these arrests

         23  were.  I was just said, what happened to you in

         24  1995, what happened to you in 1994? I was given no

         25  arrest number, I was given no information, I was not
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          2  told it was voided, I was just told, hey, you have

          3  an arrest number right here, you're lying.  I said,

          4  well, do you have the right Gomez, are you sure, I

          5  mean, that is a common name among Spanish people,

          6  and they said, well, is your birthday this?  I said,

          7  yes. They said, is your address this?  I said, yes.

          8  And they said, well, then it's you.  And I said,

          9  well, it's not me, and then we argued for three and

         10  one- half hours on what is the arrest, and what is

         11  the basis of the definition of the black laws

         12  dictionary of an arrest, and still nothing was done,

         13  I was forced to resign.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  When were they

         15  made aware that there was documentation that existed

         16  that it was not you, that you were not arrested?

         17                 LT. GOMEZ: Sir, they were aware at

         18  the time that I was forced to resign.  See the

         19  problem is, this occurred in, and I apologize to the

         20  Committee for not being to secure other

         21  applications, but I will take this opportunity to

         22  pass it down, if I may?  All right, that is the

         23  current application of the 1999 NYPD, which you will

         24  also find that question in the current application

         25  of the Fire Department and of the EMS.  It states on
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          2  there that any, on the last page, which I folded for

          3  you, any information misrepresentated or omitted is

          4  grounds for termination.

          5                 Now it has to be a complete and

          6  thorough application, you cannot put information on

          7  that application of voided arrests, if you are not

          8  told.  And I have proof, indisputable proof that the

          9  numbers that you have in front of you, and I may say

         10  in the Bronx for January 1st to August 1st, 1999,

         11  where there 984 just in that one Borough, in an

         12  eight- month period, do not know that they have

         13  voided arrests, the reason why is because the

         14  Freedom of Information of Law Unit documents how

         15  many requests they get for a copy of this record.

         16                 Now my question was and after finding

         17  out that how many people are putting in a request

         18  for a copy of their record, do you know how many it

         19  has been for one year?  Under 10, so that is either

         20  telling me 5,000 people don't care, or choice B,

         21  they don't know.  And now I have to go with choice

         22  B, because then I even went further, I went back

         23  another year, I said, well, let's go back to 1998,

         24  maybe 100 people put in a request, a FOIL request,

         25  and do you know what?  They had 15, now what does
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          2  that tell me, now you're saying to me, now 10,000

          3  people either don't care, or they don't know, I go

          4  with choice B, they don't know.

          5                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  I'm still

          6  unclear, maybe, I'm not a policeman, I'm not a

          7  lawyer.

          8                 LT. GOMEZ:  Well, neither am I any

          9  more.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  It would seem to

         11  me that if the Police Department or any employer

         12  would have the documentation that there has been a

         13  screw up in the system.

         14                 LT. GOMEZ:  Yes.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  That normal

         16  thing is for you to be invited back into the Academy

         17  to finish your course.

         18                 LT. GOMEZ:  That has been my question

         19  to myself that I have been trying to answer for the

         20  past 13 months, and the conclusion that I have come

         21  to after 13 months of investigative work, is that

         22  you cannot acknowledge me, you cannot say that I'm

         23  right, even though I have indisputable evidence here

         24  to prove beyond any shadow of a doubt, which the

         25  Department has because I have given freely
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          2  everything that I have to them.  If you acknowledge

          3  that what happened to me is wrong, then you just

          4  turned around and opened a door for the flood gates

          5  for all these people, because now you're

          6  acknowledging that there is a problem is the system.

          7    So it's easier to keep us dumb and happy, than to

          8  solve the problem.  Do you see what I'm saying?

          9                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Precisely when

         10  did you have to resign, what day, month?

         11                 LT. GOMEZ:  It was October 12th of

         12  1998, and then two days later I went to the District

         13  Attorney's Office, and then I contacted the Federal

         14  Bureau, being an Intelligence Officer, I called the

         15  FBI and I said, listen, these guys are not giving me

         16  any information, and here is the situation.  They're

         17  saying that I have an arrest, how can you grant me a

         18  top secret clearance and a clearance above that

         19  which is a sensitive compartment item clearance,

         20  higher than top secret, which I hold, how can you

         21  grant that to me if I have these two arrests?

         22  Technically I lied on my application, so I should be

         23  in Levinworth.  I contacted them and told them that,

         24  they did an investigation, and in turn also found

         25  out that I was innocent and this was an
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          2  administrative mistake, and in turn giving me that

          3  arrest number.

          4                 Then when I took that arrest number,

          5  went to the District Attorney's Office, they ran it

          6  through the system.  To this day, even though this

          7  has all been public knowledge, they still do not

          8  have record of it, not one court system or State

          9  computer still has record of it, till this day, and

         10  even if I have had to come public and done

         11  everything, there is a disconnect in the system,

         12  clearly.

         13                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Amazing.

         14  Council Member Robles.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Yes, Mr.

         16  Chairman, I just want to, because, again, I don't

         17  want to mislead, especially I don't want the lawyers

         18  to think that I was going after them, the fact is

         19  that this resolution before us will not be voted,

         20  and what you're asking for in this resolution will

         21  not be acted upon until there are, what we used to

         22  refer to, and I'm sure Pedro, who used to be in the

         23  Assembly, you have a uni- bill, and that is where

         24  the bill is introduced in the Senate and in the

         25  Assembly, then we as the City Council can send a
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          2  Home Rule Message in support of that bill.  So I

          3  just don't want to, I want you to understand that

          4  there is no pending bill right now drafted in Albany

          5  in terms of what you're requesting.  So I hope that

          6  we follow through, and I even said that to my

          7  colleague.

          8                 LT. GOMEZ:  I wanted to tell you,

          9  Sir, that the bill was drafted, but there were

         10  changes needed to be made on it.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Okay.

         12                 LT. GOMEZ:  I spoke with John

         13  Bannerville from Senator Guy Velello's Office on

         14  Thursday, and I apologize for not having that bill

         15  here today, you should have a copy of that bill by

         16  Tuesday, and it is being supported bi- partisanly by

         17  the State Assembly, Aurelia Greene and Ruben Diaz,

         18  and also, by Senator Velello and Senator David

         19  Rosado.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Good.

         21                 LT. GOMEZ:  So you will have a uni-

         22  bill.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Good, so then

         24  I suggest, Mr. Chairman, we amend this resolution so

         25  that once we have the legislation pending, that we
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          2  then, actually, write the resolution based upon

          3  supporting the bills that are before the State

          4  Legislature as a Home Rule Message.

          5                 Second, Mr. Chairman, if I may,

          6  because this issue is before this Committee simply

          7  because we're calling upon the State Legislature on

          8  what the law is referred to as the Criminal Justice

          9  system, but I want to point out again that if we

         10  really keep probing into the situation, this has to

         11  do with the Police Department, which is with another

         12  Committee.  So I perhaps request of the Chair to

         13  consider a joint hearing of both this Committee and

         14  the Public Safety Committee, and then invite the

         15  Police Department to address the policy and the

         16  procedures and the failure, and I think, I'm asking

         17  that the Counsel to this Committee and as a member

         18  of the Public Safety Committee, I will ask the same

         19  of the Counsel for that Committee, to look at the

         20  current statute, especially with the way the

         21  attorney's mentioned that somebody was supposed to

         22  notify the State Criminal Justice Coordinator and

         23  that is really a policy of the Department, and that

         24  we don't need laws, we locally, then, can deal with

         25  the policy of the Department of which, if these
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          2  numbers are correct, something that, I don't about

          3  this Committee, but the Public Safety Committee

          4  could not ignore.

          5                 LT. GOMEZ:  The Department has not

          6  refuted these numbers in any way, as a matter of

          7  fact, just to make that statement.  They know that

          8  these numbers are factual.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Yes, your point

         10  is well taken, Council Member Robles, and I will

         11  speak with the Chairman of Public Safety, because we

         12  may be able to deal with the issue from a procedural

         13  and operational standpoint, and not, you know, have

         14  to wait for the State to enact the legislation.  We

         15  can take some remedial steps right here.

         16                 Council Member Oddo.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Thank you very

         18  much, Mr. Chairman.  Lieutenant, I just want to

         19  reiterate my comments earlier, that my questioning

         20  of the first two witnesses in no way meant to

         21  besmirch your character, your reputation at all.  I

         22  was just trying to get a feel for what the law is.

         23                 Let me ask you two quick questions,

         24  the first one is, I'm looking at the numbers, is

         25  there any reason why Brooklyn and Staten Island were
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          2  not available?

          3                 LT. GOMEZ:  Brooklyn's numbers is

          4  currently being worked on right now as we speak, I

          5  can have that to the Committee within the next four

          6  days.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Okay, and

          8  Staten Island are they the same thing?

          9                 LT. GOMEZ:  Yes, this was a task that

         10  took just for these three boroughs it took about

         11  four months, so it's been quite a demanding process.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Okay.  How did

         13  you ascertain these numbers?

         14                 LT. GOMEZ:  I will leave that

         15  question to the officers to respond.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  That is fine.

         17  When you were in the Academy and they call you in,

         18  subsequent to that, did they ever explain to you

         19  where, the Police Department that is, explain to you

         20  where they got this information, did they get it

         21  from?

         22                 LT. GOMEZ:  They got it from the

         23  Sealed Records Department, but I was never told that

         24  day.  The only thing I was told was, what happened

         25  to you in 1995, what happened to you in 1994, you
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          2  were arrested, here is an arrest number, they didn't

          3  even let me write the arrest number, they just kind

          4  of went like this, and then, you know, it is hard to

          5  memorize a 12- digit number right there.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  At that point,

          7  with your relationship with NYPD, had, you had gone

          8  through other background, one on one interviews?

          9                 LT. GOMEZ:  Yes, Sir, I had just went

         10  on the background investigations for the military.

         11  I just completed my next level of security clearance

         12  level, which was done four months prior to my being

         13  hired by the Department and the Department has that

         14  documented.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  And after you

         16  notified the FBI, and they did their own

         17  investigation and verified that your facts were

         18  correct, was there any direct communication between

         19  FBI or any other federal or state agencies and the

         20  Department to notify the Department that this - -

         21                 LT. GOMEZ:  There was communications

         22  with that in Robert Johnson's Office, because they

         23  were trying to figure why am I losing jobs, how am I

         24  losing jobs with this information.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  And did the PD
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          2  ever respond in writing or, I mean, and what did the

          3  PD?

          4                 LT. GOMEZ:  Well, I was given a

          5  letter by Council Member Madeline Provenzano Office

          6  that was sent to her by Howard Safir's Office,

          7  Michael Markman stated that I am not able to be

          8  reinstated into the Department due to the fact that

          9  I resigned during the probationary period, which

         10  bars me from reinstatement according to the Police

         11  Regulation.  Even though I did not voluntarily

         12  resign, and I have stated that in all 12 letters to

         13  the Department, and all the eight letters sent by

         14  government officials, and in no way.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Thank you,

         16  Lieutenant.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

         17                 LT. GOMEZ:  Thank you.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Council Member

         19  Espada.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  I think you

         21  alluded to my first question a little bit before.

         22  Where were some of the areas that perhaps your

         23  status, you felt as if your status as a Lieutenant

         24  in the Army assisted you of being able to get

         25  information, where otherwise you felt as if you were
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          2  going to be, maybe not treated as well?

          3                 LT. GOMEZ:  I don't understand?

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Where is some

          5  of the levels that you went to in NYPD and in other

          6  areas where you were going other ascertain some of

          7  this information of where your case was at, that you

          8  were not received well until you, perhaps, let

          9  people know that you were a Lieutenant in the Army?

         10                 LT. GOMEZ:  I'm still a little

         11  unclear.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  All right,

         13  let's, did you go anywhere, did you have a difficult

         14  time getting any of the information that you have

         15  shared with us today?

         16                 LT. GOMEZ:  Yes, I did.  This

         17  information took me exactly one year, and it was

         18  through the resources of Robert Johnson's Office, if

         19  that was your question was, the resources of the

         20  FBI, the resources of the Division of Criminal

         21  Justice Service, the resources of Senator Velello,

         22  and also through the Bronx Borough President's

         23  Office, and General Counsel Terry Blank and Fernando

         24  Ferrer, himself.

         25                 After I went to Madeline Provenzano
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          2  and your office, I was able to start ascertaining

          3  these information.  I then hooked up with an

          4  organization that stands up against discrimination

          5  which is called the Latino Officers Association.

          6  They were able to provide me with other

          7  documentation and other indisputable proof to

          8  provide a mechanism to help bring about a change

          9  within the system, which I have been trying to do

         10  now, and it has also provided me with a mechanism to

         11  try find out the causes of my termination, so that I

         12  could possibly get back and reinstated back onto the

         13  job.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  And how long

         15  did you say you have been working on this?

         16                 LT. GOMEZ:  Thirteen months, Sir.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  And at what

         18  point did you choose and for what purpose did you

         19  choose to go public with the information that you

         20  have received?

         21                 LT. GOMEZ:  I chose to go public and

         22  it was June 7th, and the reason why was when I found

         23  out these numbers.  When I found out these numbers

         24  and when I found out what was going on, and when I

         25  found out that the FOIL Unit does not have numbers
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          2  of, at least, 100 requests, you would assume, at

          3  least, 100 requests, requesting copies of their

          4  record, than I realized that this is happening to

          5  everyone, and this is happening to thousands.

          6                 We estimate between the time of 1990

          7  till 1999, there is anywhere between 40,000 and

          8  50,000, and that is a conservative number of people

          9  that have arrest records generated on them without

         10  their knowledge, and they have lost job after job.

         11                 You have to understand something, I

         12  never knew I was losing these jobs for this reason,

         13  but Baltimore Police Department has documented and

         14  will be testifying in court, in federal court

         15  against the PD for stating that they put out to them

         16  that I had two arrests.  They did not in any way

         17  state that I had voided arrests, that I was

         18  innocent, they stated to them, causing me to lose

         19  that job there.

         20                 So it goes back to what I said again,

         21  this is not Manuel Gomez, this is everybody.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Since you

         23  have gone public how many members of your own

         24  community have been in the same exact position with

         25  the Police Department that you have voided arrests?
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          2                 LT. GOMEZ:  I was just called

          3  yesterday by an Italian woman who lives on Buer

          4  Avenue in Council Member Provenzano's District, she

          5  was riding in her car with her four children, and

          6  she was stopped at a check point and she showed her

          7  license and registration, had all her credentials

          8  correct.  She was brought down to the precinct with

          9  her four kids, because they thought she fit a

         10  description of somebody.  She was held at the

         11  precinct for four and one- half hours with her

         12  children in custody, put in a cell, and then put in

         13  front of a line- up, and then what happened to her

         14  was, she was apologized to and released, because

         15  they said she wasn't the woman, and then they gave

         16  her a voided arrest.

         17                 She came and found out about me

         18  through all the individuals in the community, and

         19  came to me and asked me for help, what do I do?  And

         20  I told her there is nothing you can do, but, God

         21  willing we could make a change if the Senate and the

         22  State Assembly and this Committee pushes for it.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Just one last

         24  question, as well.  During, from the time that I

         25  first met you as you came to our office until now,
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          2  you have, in fact, been promoted; is that correct?

          3                 LT. GOMEZ:  Yes, Sir.  I was promoted

          4  to First Lieutenant, and now I have been offered,

          5  possibly, a Captain's slot for low zone, for being

          6  an outstanding performance of duty going beyond my

          7  call of duty at work.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  And not only

          9  is your higher ups know about what you have been

         10  involved in, but they have been directly involved in

         11  some of the information that you have ascertained,

         12  right?

         13                 LT. GOMEZ:  Unofficially.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Thank you.

         15                 LT. GOMEZ:  Thank you.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Council Member

         17  Michels.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  Lieutenant

         19  Gomez?

         20                 LT. GOMEZ:  Yes, Sir.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  I think you

         22  are owed an apology by a lot of people, and it's

         23  really a horrible thing, and the fact that you are

         24  here testifying in light of the fact that you also

         25  have a pending lawsuit, as I understand.
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          2                 LT. GOMEZ:  Unfortunately, I did not

          3  want to go to that extent, Sir.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:

          5  Unfortunately, you have been damaged, you're

          6  entitled to be compensated, and you certainly have

          7  been damaged from what I'm told, and I'm sure your

          8  attorney's realize you're here.  But you're here

          9  because you want not to let this happen to somebody

         10  else.

         11                 LT. GOMEZ:  Yes.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  So you're

         13  not just going into to court to be awarded damages,

         14  but you're coming here in front of us and saying,

         15  look, you know, I want to be compensated for what

         16  happened to me, and you're entitled to it, and I

         17  think you are entitled to reinstatement, if you

         18  still want to go into the Police Department, and I

         19  think the Police Department would be benefit by your

         20  presence there.

         21                 LT. GOMEZ:  Thank you, Sir.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  In light of

         23  your very intelligent testimony in which you have

         24  done, seems to me that you have shown yourself to be

         25  a person, who, I, myself, would like to see you in
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          2  the police because then you would be much more

          3  sensitive about making arrests than the ordinary

          4  police officer would.

          5                 LT. GOMEZ:  Yes, Sir.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  Now you're

          7  telling us that you had, when you went to court the

          8  courts have no record of your arrests?

          9                 LT. GOMEZ:  They still don't.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  So all of

         11  these arrest records are solely within the

         12  jurisdiction of the Police Department, and the

         13  problem is the Police Department.

         14                 LT. GOMEZ:  Yes.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  They

         16  generated the record and they have kept the record,

         17  and they have not forwarded them to the courts.

         18  Does the State have these records?

         19                 LT. GOMEZ:  No.  I have printouts

         20  from the Division of Criminal Justice Service.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  So I guess

         22  I'm thinking out loud, it seems to me, that I don't

         23  know why we have to go to the State Legislature,

         24  then maybe we should go to the State Legislature

         25  when these records go before the court, but if these
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          2  are solely within the jurisdiction of the Police

          3  Department, why can't this Council, who has

          4  jurisdiction over the Police Department pass a law

          5  in which we can expunge certain records, that from

          6  the Police Department records, themselves, and I

          7  think we have that jurisdiction, and I would ask

          8  Counsel to look at that?

          9                 Thank you very much.

         10                 LT. GOMEZ:  I appreciate that, Sir,

         11  thank you.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Any other

         13  questions?

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  Did the

         15  Counsel hear me? I think we might very well be able

         16  to do it, just within the Police Department, itself.

         17    Norman Siegel is voting no, huh?  I think we ought

         18  to look into it.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Council Member

         20  Michels, would you restate?

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  I said,

         22  simply that it seems to me that the record that he

         23  is talking about is solely, are solely within the

         24  jurisdiction of the Police Department, and the

         25  question to my mind is, if it hasn't gone past
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          2  there, because we have jurisdiction over the Police

          3  Department, and we can pass laws with respect to the

          4  Police Department, why can't we pass a law that

          5  would expunge these records under certain

          6  circumstances from the Police Department records?

          7                 I don't know the answer to that, I'm

          8  just saying it is something that should be looked

          9  into.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Well, it's

         11  something that needs exploring, and I don't know if

         12  you were here, but I'm going to meet with Council

         13  Member Leffler and do a joint hearing on this,

         14  because I believe it's operational, and we may be

         15  able to remedy the situation from an operational

         16  point of view.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  Okay, I made

         18  my point.

         19                 LT. GOMEZ:  Thank you, Sir.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Any other

         21  questions?  Thank you very much, Mr. Gomez.

         22                 LT. GOMEZ:  Thank you, Sir.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  This will not be

         24  the last time we meet.

         25                 LT. GOMEZ:  Thank you.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Norman Siegel.

          3  State your name for the record, you know the drill?

          4                 MR. SIEGEL:  Good afternoon.  My name

          5  is Norman Siegel.  I'm the Executive Director of the

          6  New York City Liberties Union, a.k.a. Troublemaker.

          7  To my left is Rachel Freedman, who works at the New

          8  York City Liberties Union with us.

          9                 The New York City Liberties Union

         10  hereby requests the City Council to open an

         11  investigation about the practice, policy and usage

         12  of the NYPD's record keeping regarding arrests in

         13  the City of New York.  We think you have to go way,

         14  way, way, beyond Resolution 1034, and I will get to

         15  that after my prepared remarks.

         16                 We have reason to believe that

         17  annually thousands of arrests are voided by the

         18  NYPD.  Moreover the officers of the New York City

         19  District Attorney's do not prosecute thousands of

         20  arrests annually.  A fundamental fairness and equal

         21  application of the law are hallmarks of a

         22  Constitutional Democracy, which the last time I

         23  checked, New York City was in that category.  When

         24  these principles and values are called into

         25  question, as they are today, government agencies,
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          2  such as this Committee, Leffler's Committee, and the

          3  whole Council itself, are obligated to respond and

          4  hopefully allay our concerns.  Otherwise, as we have

          5  seen already around this issue, distrust and

          6  mistrust will increase, and cynicism and alienation

          7  will prevail.

          8                 We request that you open an

          9  investigation and include the following specific

         10  areas of concern:

         11                 1.  How many voided arrests are there

         12  each year?

         13                 2.  Are there fictitious arrests

         14  being recorded? And if there are fictitious arrests

         15  being recorded how, and why are these records kept

         16  and used?

         17                 3.  Are there bad arrests?  And if

         18  there are, how and why are these records kept and

         19  used?

         20                 4.  Are the fictitious, bad and

         21  voided arrests on the rise?  And if so, why?

         22                 5.  Very important, are there any

         23  racial overtones to any of the last four questions

         24  that I have just raised?

         25                 6.  Do the answers to the above
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          2  questions raise the specter of racial profiling and

          3  racial stereotyping by the NYPD?

          4                 7.  When fictitious and bad arrests

          5  are voided, what happens to those records?  Who

          6  keeps them?  How are they safeguarded?

          7                 8.  And finally, should the NYPD be

          8  prohibited from keeping voided arrests?

          9                 We contend that the current method of

         10  voiding arrests raise serious and substantial

         11  fairness questions.  A new method of processing

         12  police interviews, recording arrests, voiding

         13  arrests and safe keeping sealed records may be in

         14  order.  I say may, because I think we need to get

         15  the facts before we start talking about changing the

         16  status quo.  Careful consideration of the questions

         17  listed above, and I'm sure that there are other

         18  questions that other people would give you, will

         19  facilitate clear answers.

         20                 The Minority Whip, Councilperson

         21  Robles, he talked about the S word, subpoena.  I

         22  strongly recommend that you subpoena the records, I

         23  also recommend that once you subpoena the records

         24  and look at the records, and we're in a better

         25  position to then allege certain things, that you
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          2  then subpoena the NYPD to come and to explain what

          3  the records say and to get a public explanation.

          4                 Up to this point, the NYPD has said

          5  nonsense, and if that was the quote to some of these

          6  issues that have been raised, and in one other place

          7  I saw where they said, well, the numbers are being

          8  exaggerated.  Again, unless someone who has this

          9  information, publicly explains the information,

         10  everyone who hears these stories is aghast at what

         11  happened not only to Mr. Gomez, but to the prospect

         12  of are there other Manny Gomez's out there?  And if

         13  there are, what is the universe?  Is this limited to

         14  just someone who applies to the NYPD, or is it a

         15  larger universe that everyone who had a voided

         16  arrest potentially is going to be in a situation

         17  where even though certain people can't ask the

         18  question according to the law, have you ever been

         19  arrested in an employment application? They can only

         20  ask if your convicted if the conviction is related

         21  to the job, but we all know that that is ignored and

         22  it goes on over and over again.  I raise that

         23  possibility based on what we have been told, but I'm

         24  not here, because I come here a lot, I'm not here to

         25  tell you that I can categorically state that, in
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          2  fact, that is happening.  And the only way we will

          3  know that is once we get the information.

          4                 We, along with the Latino Officers

          5  Association, and Mr. Gomez, and Council Member

          6  Espada, and a couple of other people, did go public

          7  maybe six, seven weeks ago, if I remember, and we

          8  gave the NYPD the opportunity to publicly explain

          9  some of the concerns that we had, and we got denoto,

         10  we got zero.  And in the context of that, it seems

         11  to me that you have the power to subpoena.  I think

         12  the resolution, resolutions are symbolic, but they

         13  don't go anywhere.  The reality is that if you're

         14  serious about this issue, and I think you all are

         15  based on your comments here today, let's subpoena

         16  the records, and then have some of the staff take a

         17  look at the hard data to find out what this issue is

         18  and how large it is.

         19                 Now with regard to the issue of

         20  expungement, with regard to Resolution 1034, there

         21  is two things I want to say. First of all, we are in

         22  favor of expungement, if expungement means,

         23  expungement from the NYPD.  We do not think, and

         24  Councilman Oddo, I think you were the one who raised

         25  the question before, we believe that you need to
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          2  have an historical record.

          3                 I can give you a scenario somewhat

          4  different than what you were asking the two good

          5  lawyers here before, and that was, if someone comes

          6  to me and let's assume the statute of limitations on

          7  a civil rights violation is three years, and they

          8  come to me let's say a year and one- half after they

          9  were arrested and it was voided.  I want to have

         10  those records so that I can, in fact, demonstrate

         11  the illegality of what happened in this situation.

         12  If you destroyed all the records, you are, in my

         13  opinion, potentially hampering and hindering people

         14  who, later on, for whatever reason, usually they're

         15  happy, it's over, the nightmare is over, the trauma

         16  is over, and then later on as they become more angry

         17  over what happened and they speak to someone who has

         18  some knowledge about the situation, they say, why

         19  don't you sue, and then if they go and approach a

         20  civil rights lawyer, and the civil rights lawyer

         21  says, sounds interesting, I might like to pursue it.

         22    The idea of not having some historical record, I

         23  think is a nightmare.

         24                 So although this issue is important

         25  that even though we say we have expungement, the
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          2  records are sealed and as we find out, it's sealed

          3  for certain people and not for others.  I would

          4  caution you and recommend that we don't, by meaning

          5  expungement mean destroy it so that it doesn't exist

          6  any more.  What I think we mean is expungement from

          7  the NYPD.

          8                 What I would recommend is that there

          9  be some City agency, possibly the Public Advocate's

         10  Office or some other agency that is required to keep

         11  the historical record and that the only time that

         12  that agency must give it up is by a court order.  So

         13  that the burden would be on some one who needs that

         14  information to go forward, I would make the

         15  standards not easy, but yet at the same token not

         16  difficult, a kind of a medium standard in order to

         17  get that information.  And I think it's an important

         18  point that we shouldn't get carried away with what

         19  the word expungement means, and then find out that,

         20  although we wanted to do the right thing, we, in

         21  fact, potentially hindering other civil rights

         22  prosecutions in the sense of civil actions.

         23                 And finally, with regard to Mr.

         24  Gomez, if you're passing resolutions, if I could

         25  with due respect, it seems to me a resolution that
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          2  might be on point is a resolution calling on the

          3  NYPD to reinstitute Mr. Gomez in the process to

          4  become a police officer.  If he was discharged from

          5  the NYPD, I mean the stuff about he voluntarily

          6  resigned, give me a break, it sounds like he was

          7  coerced out of the NYPD, and if in fact after

          8  looking into this situation, especially if the NYPD

          9  won't give us an explanation of what their version

         10  is, it would seem to me that the Council should pass

         11  a very simple resolution calling upon the NYPD to

         12  reinstate him in the Academy and give him his

         13  opportunity to fulfill his dream with regard to

         14  being a police officer.

         15                 And finally, although it hasn't come

         16  up, it does raise the issue of the potential

         17  hypocrisy of the Giuliani Administration when we

         18  hear over and over again that they're looking for

         19  people of color, Latinos, and African- Americans,

         20  there is a Latino sitting right behind me who so

         21  much wants to be a police officer, and he is not

         22  being able to be a police officer because of the

         23  NYPD actions.  And so this whole thing about the

         24  Giuliani's Administration saying they want to be

         25  more inclusive and they want a Police Department
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          2  that is more representative, it seems to me that

          3  this, at least, raises the question of whether or

          4  not there is some hypocrisy going on with regard to

          5  that issue.

          6                 So the main thing that I want to

          7  leave with you all is that we need to get the facts.

          8    My instincts tell me that when we get the facts,

          9  we got a big issue here, and because it could be a

         10  potentially significant and substantial issue, let's

         11  get the data, and then we can go from there.  There

         12  has been enough raised, Mr. Gomez's testimony in and

         13  of itself, the two lawyers talking about what

         14  happened to one of their clients before, there is

         15  enough grounds here to reasonably request the

         16  records.  If Richard Weinberg and others can get the

         17  information without a subpoena, all good and well,

         18  but my suggestion would be that if in 10 days after

         19  that kind of phone call it's not here, serve them.

         20  I mean what is the use of subpoena for, if you can't

         21  use it in a instance like this.  You could very

         22  clearly say, we're not making any accusations, we

         23  have enough information that leads us to concerns,

         24  you have involuntarily given over the information,

         25  boom, here is the subpoena power.
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          2                 If you don't do it, you know, people

          3  say to me, including today when I was coming over

          4  because there is a lot of stuff going on in the City

          5  right now, especially with regard to people not

          6  being able to effectively protest as much as they

          7  would like to anymore, including last night, which

          8  is another discussion, and potentially what is going

          9  to happen tonight and Wednesday night in Central

         10  Park, people say, why do you come?  I mean this is

         11  not a serious process?  As most of you know, I still

         12  believe, I think you're all serious, I think you

         13  care about these issues, but if you don't serve the

         14  subpoena, it's hard for me to continue to argue to

         15  other people that the City Council process is a

         16  serious process. If you don't subpoena them, now on

         17  this issue, with regard to these arrests and the

         18  voided arrests and the possibility there is

         19  fictitious arrests and bad arrests, then there is no

         20  reason for subpoenas, this is right on target, do

         21  it, it's good government, at its best, and if you

         22  need any further analysis on that issue, you know

         23  we're here to assist you in any way that we can.

         24                 I thank you very much.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you very
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          2  much. Questions, Council Member Oddo?

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Just a quick

          4  comment, Mr. Chairman, as seeing Mr. Siegel and I

          5  find common ground about expungement, reminds me of

          6  two former members of this body, Joan McCabe and

          7  John Fusco who very often voted the same way, but

          8  for completely opposite reasons.  I would just say -

          9   -

         10                 MR. SIEGEL:  We all should not

         11  stereotype each other.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  I would just

         13  say, Mr. Chairman, if and when we do have the NYPD

         14  before us, I think we should add to that list of

         15  witnesses each of the five District Attorneys and

         16  perhaps members from their staff to find out if, in

         17  fact, there is any value to them to have these

         18  records.

         19                 Thank you.

         20                 MR. SIEGEL:  The other thing is if

         21  you're doing that, that would be great if you could

         22  get them all in one room, I have been trying for a

         23  long time to get them all in one room, but you

         24  should also make inquiry about why are there

         25  thousands, maybe as much as 15,000 a year arrests
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          2  that come to them that they choose not to prosecute?

          3    It could raise some questions with regard to what

          4  are the standards that are presently being employed

          5  with regard to probable cause, and whether or not

          6  people are initially being arrested for bad arrests.

          7    Because if the DAs are deciding when they look at

          8  the file and at the papers that they're given by the

          9  NYPD, and they decide not to prosecute that many

         10  annually, lots of bells should go off and good

         11  questions should be asked.

         12                 So it's an area that I think we need

         13  to look at, because people who, in fact, get

         14  arrested and there is no valid basis for it, you're

         15  talking about the quint essential cynic about

         16  government, and we shouldn't have that, and

         17  especially from what I know, there is a

         18  disproportionate impact on people of color,

         19  particularly African- American, Latino, particular

         20  in men, and particularly in the ages of like 16 to

         21  29, and that is a core constituency of the City that

         22  is very often stereotyped, written off, but I don't

         23  think we should do that, I think we should look at

         24  the situations and if there are that many arrests

         25  that are questionable, the DAs aren't prosecuting
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          2  them, shouldn't we be doing something about that, or

          3  increasing the training at the NYPD, in the Academy

          4  and in the precincts to ameliorate that problem?

          5                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Let me go on

          6  record as Chairman of this Committee, I will be

          7  writing to the Police Commissioner requesting the

          8  numbers so that we can get the information, and if

          9  we don't get a response, then we will go to our next

         10  legal responsibility.

         11                 MR. SIEGEL:  Right, but I still

         12  haven't heard that if that doesn't happen, you're

         13  prepared to go on the record to subpoena them?

         14                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Well, let me put

         15  it this way, this Chairman gets what he wants.  I'm

         16  going to do it, the business way, and if that

         17  doesn't work, then I will use whatever powers are

         18  afforded to this member, including subpoena.

         19                 MR. SIEGEL:  Thank you, Sir.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Mr. Chairman,

         21  if I may, if I can?  Mr. Chairman, can I have the

         22  floor?

         23                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Yes.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  I think that

         25  one thing about this hearing, which is good, because
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          2  some of us who serve also on Public Safety sometimes

          3  get frustrated with, but let me just say this, and I

          4  notice that one of your personnel, you are sending

          5  personnels out throughout the City, especially to

          6  the Community Boards because it is a resolution, and

          7  I know that I was at a meeting where the resolution

          8  almost didn't get even passed, but it was passed in

          9  Community Board 4 in Bushwick.

         10                 But I think, Mr. Chairman, what I'm

         11  trying to raise is the following, and I saw

         12  something that night that maybe we should be looking

         13  at also, and it is the following, of course, those

         14  of us who have some kind of knowledge of the Police

         15  Department have attempted to work with them, get

         16  frustrated, and of course, my experience has been

         17  that they trained me, I was an Auxiliary Police

         18  Officer, before I became a politician I went up the

         19  rank, to the rank of Captain.  So I know the way

         20  they operate and I know what was, what is, and who

         21  knows what the future may hold.

         22                 But, Mr. Chairman, when Mr. Gomez was

         23  at that table and he went over his scenario, let me

         24  point out, for example, that no Sergeant behind a

         25  desk has the authority to rip a ticket and say go
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          2  home.  That the Police Department has a procedure in

          3  place that they are supposed to follow, you can void

          4  the ticket, but then, Mr. Gomez should have gotten a

          5  copy of that void ticket.  And now, again, I go back

          6  to that procedure of the Police Department, which I

          7  think what Norman is getting to.

          8                 With respect to the second about

          9  where someone or you fit the description of someone,

         10  of a perpetrator, and in the case of Mr. Gomez, he

         11  was asked to come into the station house and

         12  apparently he was in a line up, or, at least,

         13  witnesses said, he is not the one, there again, I'm

         14  aware that within the Police Department there is a

         15  form that has to be signed when you pick up. And I

         16  remember, Mr. Chairman, because you and I, when I

         17  was Chairman of the Youth Service Committee, recall

         18  we addressed the fact that minority youth, people of

         19  color, black, Latinos, were being picked up off the

         20  streets from their schools without their parents

         21  even knowing it, to be put up on a line up, and if

         22  you remember, we raised that.

         23                 So I just want to be clear of what

         24  we're pursuing, and since this Committee has the

         25  resolution there are still outstanding things that

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            101

          1  COMMITTEE ON FIRE AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE

          2  we can pursue, and my hope is that it will become a

          3  joint hearing because there are police procedures,

          4  which is different from, you know, mandate by law in

          5  the State.  So I just wanted to say that.

          6                 MR. SIEGEL:  My response to

          7  Councilman Robles, I didn't know that you were a

          8  politician.  But anyway in the context of that, it

          9  seems to me that we try to, I think we listed wight

         10  specific things that you, that we would request that

         11  ask from the NYPD, perhaps he can limit it to maybe

         12  four or five, because some of them are a little

         13  rhetorical in the sense is there racial overtones,

         14  is there racial profiling.  I think the data, which

         15  are the first four questions, just the numbers of

         16  how many voided arrests, where they are, if

         17  possible, in which communities, are there racial

         18  information with regard to the arrests, that is the

         19  kind of data that we want.  I think you could ask

         20  four or five elemental questions to them, and I

         21  would be prepared to work with your staff in putting

         22  that together.

         23                 Second, when Council Member Robles

         24  was speaking, it occurred to me that there might

         25  some things that you could suggest, or maybe even
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          2  strongly recommend, especially at budget time.  I

          3  think with regard to Council Member Michels'

          4  question, I mean it's a good question, but I think

          5  that trying to change "expungement law" my sense

          6  would be that it has to go through Albany because it

          7  is a State Criminal procedure law as opposed to

          8  something that the NYPD could do on its own.  But

          9  what you could do is make recommendations with

         10  regard to the practices that they have.  For

         11  example, there is no reason why if this issue turns

         12  out to be a valid one and a significant one and the

         13  universe is large, that when someone is brought into

         14  the precinct, and as Gomez was, and they think he is

         15  the person, and then they find out 20 minutes, an

         16  hour, four hours from the story that he told about

         17  the woman in the Bronx, and they let you go, people

         18  don't whether that is an arrest or not.  We

         19  generally say that when your liberty is detained,

         20  deprived, you can't just get up and walk, that is

         21  the moment you're arrested, it's not necessarily

         22  being handcuffed and carted away. If you know either

         23  explicitly or implicitly you can't leave, I think

         24  that is an arrest.

         25                 Now what we could do, and I know this
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          2  would be more paper work, but it could be if it

          3  turns out that the data is great and there is voided

          4  arrests and we get the names of people who didn't

          5  know about it and there could be problems that they

          6  don't even know about at this point, that you create

          7  a process where anytime someone is arrested they get

          8  a letter telling them that they were arrested and

          9  what they were charged with.  Now when you get a

         10  summons that is one thing, but in the examples that

         11  I gave you before, if, for example, if there aren't

         12  that many, then it is not such a burden to do that.

         13                 Second, depending on the numbers, if

         14  an arrest is voided, then the person should get a

         15  letter saying that your arrest has been voided with

         16  the date, so that someone has a record and that the

         17  potential confusion that could be out there

         18  knowingly or unknowingly could be substantially

         19  ameliorated.

         20                 So those are the kind of things that

         21  I think you do have jurisdiction over the NYPD, but

         22  amending in effect the Criminal Procedural Law, I

         23  don't think you have the jurisdiction authority to

         24  do that.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Council Member
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          2  Michels.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  Far be it

          4  from me to even disagree on a definition, but when

          5  you can't go someplace, you're imprisoned, not

          6  merely arrested.  The arrest is the portion of

          7  bringing you in, but the fact that you can't go

          8  someplace is imprisonment.

          9                 MR. SIEGEL:  Right the false arrest

         10  and false imprisonment, there is a lot of

         11  overlapping.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  Yes, I

         13  understand that. The thing that bothers me about

         14  this issue and to move this discussion a little

         15  further, is the fact that people have to put on

         16  applications, such as to the Police Department, the

         17  fact that they were arrested, and that is what

         18  reminded me, and I'm sure you will remember this,

         19  that after the Second World War, which you were a

         20  child at the time, - -

         21                 MR. SIEGEL:  I wasn't even born.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: - -  you were

         23  a child at that time - -

         24                 MR. SIEGEL:  That is not true, you

         25  have to always tell the truth.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS: - -  the

          3  accusation was that many of the soldiers of color

          4  were given other than honorable discharges.  They

          5  were given general discharges and other, so that

          6  they, so that when they went to apply for jobs, the

          7  question was, did you receive an honorable

          8  discharge, and if they didn't have that honorable

          9  discharge, then they weren't hired, and they

         10  couldn't get jobs, I'm sure that you couldn't even

         11  get into the Police Department if you didn't get an

         12  honorable discharge.  And there was a movement

         13  shortly thereafter to try to get these discharges

         14  done properly and a lot of them were done on the

         15  basis of venereal disease and all sorts of claims

         16  and things like that, but it was a racist type of

         17  discharge and we were aware of it at that time.

         18                 Now I know I'm going a little bit off

         19  field, but it's not so far off field when you talk

         20  about it.

         21                 MR. SIEGEL:  Right, right.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  Because here

         23  we have what many people allege that a lot of people

         24  of color, you know, the old, the line you were

         25  guilty of DWB, driving while black, and you were
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          2  arrested, and a lot of these arrests are not proper

          3  arrests for whatever reason this is the allegation,

          4  but these people are going to have to list these as

          5  arrests.  Now these arrests when they are voided

          6  should be voided ab initio, so that they should not

          7  be considered as arrests, and I think that is what

          8  we have to do, maybe make a law in the City of New

          9  York that when you have to, when you put in an

         10  application you cannot ask whether a person is

         11  arrested, you have to ask him, were you arrested and

         12  tried, or arrested and convicted?

         13                 MR. SIEGEL:  Well, that is what the

         14  law is right now, and people cannot ask on an

         15  employment application whether you have been

         16  arrested?

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  Well the

         18  Police Department evidently did here?

         19                 MR. SIEGEL:  Well, maybe there are

         20  some exceptions, I will take a look at that, but

         21  generally for employment purposes you can ask only

         22  if you have been convicted.  So it seems to me we

         23  don't even have to go as far as your suggesting,

         24  Stanley, because there is some protection right now,

         25  it's just that it's possible that it is not
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          2  implemented.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  That is

          4  something that we should look at, Mr. Chairman,

          5  because the problem here is that people should, that

          6  this officer certainly should not have had to say he

          7  was arrested, if he really wasn't arrested, he was

          8  given, led to believe that those arrests were

          9  voided, and therefore, he doesn't consider them

         10  arrests, which is perfectly logical in a layman's

         11  term.  But you and I as lawyers would understand

         12  that is an arrest, whether or not it was voided or

         13  not.

         14                 MR. SIEGEL:  Well it could be that

         15  there are exceptions to that, and again, I will take

         16  a look at that and get back to you on that, but I

         17  think, again, we should just focus on the very

         18  simple thing of getting the data.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  Yes, no, I

         20  agree with you on that.

         21                 MR. SIEGEL:  Once we get the data

         22  then we're in a position where we know what the

         23  issue is and how aggressive we should be, and what

         24  priority, if any, should be placed on this issue.

         25  Without that we're really - -
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  Mr. Norman,

          3  I thought one of the examples that you were going to

          4  give when you started out about the issue of trying

          5  to preserve some records, was it preserved for the

          6  purpose of double jeopardy.

          7                 MR. SIEGEL:  Well you could have,

          8  well there are lots of purposes, I gave - -

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  To me that

         10  was the one that hit me in the head, I said, how are

         11  you going to prove that you're being tried again for

         12  same thing, if you have already been declared

         13  innocent, if you don't have the record of it?  Those

         14  are the issues that I'm concerned with.

         15                 MR. SIEGEL:  Well a trial usually

         16  would not be voided arrests, and what happened later

         17  on in the trial is that you be found not guilty.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER MICHELS:  That is

         19  right.  Mr. Chairman, I - -  thank you very much, as

         20  usual for coming and adding your voice too.

         21                 MR. SIEGEL:  Thank you all, very

         22  much.

         23                 ACTING CHAIRPERSON ROBLES:  Thank

         24  you, Norman, than you very much.  Anita Marton and

         25  Debbie Mukamal from the Legal Action Center.  Would
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          2  you, again, identify yourself for the record, and

          3  then proceed with your testimony?

          4                 MS. MARTON:  Yes, my name is Anita

          5  Marton.  I'm a Senior Staff Attorney and Deputy

          6  Director of State Policy at the Legal Action Center.

          7    I also have with me Debbie Mukamal and Roberta

          8  Meyers, also from our office.

          9                 The Legal Action Center, we have

         10  described in our testimony, and I will depart from

         11  it somewhat so as not to duplicate the testimony you

         12  already heard, but we work on issues related to the

         13  Criminal Justice system, alcoholism and substance

         14  abuse, and HIV and AIDS.  And through direct

         15  assistance to clients and through policy work and

         16  technical assistance, we work to combat the stigma

         17  and prejudice that keeps individuals with criminal

         18  records out of the mainstream, identify the most

         19  effective ways to address the underlying problems,

         20  including alcoholism and substance abuse that so

         21  many offenders face, and advocate for the expanded

         22  use of intermediate sanctions, when appropriate.

         23                 What I brought here today, not only

         24  with my testimony, but as some of the documents that

         25  Legal Action Center has put out, we are the only
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          2  agency outside of the Criminal Justice system that

          3  can fingerprint people, and the reason why we do

          4  that is to help people clean up the rap sheets.  And

          5  what we are handing out are some of the publications

          6  in English and in Spanish that we put out to help

          7  folks who do have problems like Lieutenant Gomez,

          8  and as you heard, he came to us when he had the

          9  problems so that we could try to help him as well.

         10  We help, not only in sealed records, we help obtain

         11  certificates of relief and disabilities and

         12  certificates of great conduct, and we also advise

         13  them of their rights to employment, housing, and

         14  public benefits.

         15                 And I would like to thank you very

         16  much for the opportunity to testify today in support

         17  of Resolution 1034, and I commend you for addressing

         18  this issue.  This provision, their resolution, this

         19  legislation is necessary.  The current laws that

         20  exist do not take care of the problem that

         21  Lieutenant Gomez found himself trying to address.

         22  So as opposed to some of the earlier comments you

         23  heard from the first speakers, who I don't believe

         24  were familiar with the facts of the case, current

         25  law does not help individuals like Lieutenant Gomez.
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          2                 There are two laws right now that do

          3  protect individuals who have had record cases

          4  dismissed or who were convicted of non- criminal

          5  offenses, those are CPL 160.50 and 160.55, and in

          6  those situations records do get sealed on the State

          7  level, and with 160.50 they also get sealed on the

          8  local level. They do not touch records, arrest

          9  records that are held by the Police Department, so

         10  the current laws do not address this particular

         11  situation.

         12                 When Lieutenant Gomez came to us, we

         13  do what we always do, we try, and we got a copy of

         14  his rap sheet, but these offenses, or arrests,

         15  excuse me, did not appear, they shouldn't have

         16  appeared because he was not formally arrested with

         17  fingerprints, so it's good that they didn't appear,

         18  but there was no way to get at the records that were

         19  held by the Police Department, there is no current

         20  mechanism that exists to do that.            And we,

         21  you know, we have gone over, you have heard other

         22  people testify about those provisions, I just wanted

         23  to sort of reinforce that because that is a little

         24  bit different from what you heard about this, this

         25  afternoon.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            112

          1  COMMITTEE ON FIRE AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE

          2                 The other thing that I wanted to

          3  clarify with testimony that you just heard about is

          4  that there is law that currently exists that says

          5  that employers cannot ask about if an individual was

          6  arrested.  However, there are exceptions, the law

          7  enforcement can legally ask about arrests.  So you

          8  heard Mr. Siegel speaking earlier about situations

          9  having to do with arrests, questions about arrests

         10  on employment applications are illegal, but not in

         11  the circumstance of law enforcement.

         12                 Having said that, however, I will say

         13  that there are situations that we encountered lots

         14  of times where employers who are not legally allowed

         15  to ask those questions, do so anyway on employment

         16  records, and our clients face a dilemma.  If they

         17  leave the information blank because it is an illegal

         18  question, people will make an assumption about what

         19  a blank means on an application. If they were to

         20  answer truthfully, yes, I was arrested, but I was

         21  not convicted, the employer is getting access to the

         22  information that they're not entitled to, they're

         23  not entitled to arrest information.  But if somebody

         24  answers, no, I have not been arrested, when in fact

         25  they have, they can be fired for lying on an
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          2  application, even if the question that was asked was

          3  impermissible. So clients are put in a bind, if

          4  they're asked the questions about arrest, what is

          5  the best scenario, do I leave it blank, do I answer

          6  truthfully giving them information that they don't

          7  have access to, or do I lie on an application and

          8  hope that I'm not going to get caught in the lies,

          9  since they don't have access to the information

         10  anyway?  So the information about arrests is really

         11  quite complex, but I did want to set the record

         12  straight the questions about arrests are illegal,

         13  even though, in fact, these kinds of situations do

         14  arise.

         15                 We have outlined in our testimony on

         16  why we think the expungement testimony would be

         17  very, very valuable, and as I said, it is currently

         18  not available under a current law, and Lieutenant

         19  Gomez is only one as you have heard of, a number of

         20  individuals who face this problem.

         21                 We got a call very recently from an

         22  individual who heard about our representation of

         23  Lieutenant Gomez, who called us, who is a physician.

         24    Because of confidentiality, he did ask us to keep

         25  his name confidential, but he wanted his case heard.
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          2    He was somebody who works as a medical consultant

          3  to pharmaceutical companies, he served four years in

          4  the U.S. Air Force, received an honorable discharge,

          5  went onto receive his BA, his Master's Degree in

          6  Human Anatomy, and eventually got his Medical

          7  Degree.  And despite being an upstanding citizen, he

          8  is being haunted by an incident that occurred 14

          9  years ago, where he had an argument with his

         10  girlfriend and was arrested when she brought charges

         11  against him.  She never signed or read the

         12  complaint, and he was arrested and spent a night in

         13  jail, and on the day after, all the charges were

         14  dropped.  And she later on told the police that it

         15  was her way of getting his attention, and he has

         16  lived with that stigma of the dismissed charges

         17  since then despite an otherwise clean record. And he

         18  lives in fear, daily, that somebody will get access

         19  to this information because as we said, arrest

         20  information held in the Police Department,

         21  currently, there is no mechanism for sealing that

         22  information.

         23                 Now I don't want to distract from

         24  this very, very important topic that we're talking

         25  about today, so I will just mention that attached to
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          2  our testimony is a proposal that goes beyond what

          3  we're talking about today, that we have been working

          4  with, with our former Mayor Koch and with the

          5  Reverend Al Sharpton, and with Harvard Law

          6  Professional, Charles Ogletree, who are sponsoring

          7  legislation and it does not yet have a sponsor in

          8  Albany, but hopefully when the session starts they

          9  will, that would seal the records for non- criminal

         10  purposes for employment and other purposes for non-

         11  criminal prosecution or law enforcement purposes, of

         12  individuals, people are convicted of non- violent

         13  offenses, no more than two, who have gone through a

         14  prescribed program that includes getting a GED,

         15  developing job skills, completing a public service

         16  component, remaining crime free for a specified

         17  period of time, et cetera.  And we have attached

         18  that proposal just for your review.  If you're

         19  looking for other work to do, we will also recommend

         20  that you examine this closely, and when that

         21  legislation is introduce that you also pass a

         22  resolution in support of such a bill as well.

         23                 So in sum, we more than support this

         24  resolution, we think it is very, very necessary to

         25  seal a hole that currently exists in the law that
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          2  allows for certain records to be sealed, but for the

          3  most, I hate to use innocent, but I can't think of

          4  another word, the most innocent of individuals

          5  entrapped in this Criminal Justice system that they

          6  still cannot be free of a record hanging over their

          7  head that is in a Police Department that may come

          8  back to haunt them like they did with Lieutenant

          9  Gomez.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you very

         11  much for your testimony, and I would like to let you

         12  know that this Committee is considering a piece of

         13  legislation under of aegis of second chance.

         14                 MS. MARTON:  Exactly, it's a second

         15  chance proposal.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  So it is

         17  residing in this Committee.

         18                 MS. MARTON:  Terrific.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  And the other

         20  thing what makes this so difficult, it's not a

         21  matter of the guilt or the innocence of an

         22  individual, it's the fact that it's null and void,

         23  because it never happened, and yet, the individuals

         24  are being subjected to different penalties.  So this

         25  is what we're trying to nail down.
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          2                 Council Member Espada.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Thank you,

          4  and actually I would like to echo the sentiments

          5  that you were just mentioning at the end of your

          6  testimony, because I often tell Manuel Gomez that

          7  when we're speaking about this, that if someone were

          8  to stop me in the similar circumstances and to try

          9  to make me go in, to participate in something I know

         10  I was not guilty of, I probably would end up with a

         11  real arrest of some other kind of nature.  So that

         12  these really are the upstanding citizens in this

         13  City that go ahead an volunteer to participate in

         14  this because they know that they are innocent, and I

         15  think that is exactly the point and exactly why this

         16  is so very crucial as to be able to protect folks

         17  like that.

         18                 But are you familiar with the

         19  expungement laws that some other states have?

         20                 MS. MARTON:  Yes, we researched them

         21  all.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  In fact,

         23  don't some of the other expungement laws include

         24  your second chance legislation that you were talking

         25  about in them?
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          2                 MS. MARTON:  There are different laws

          3  that address different situations.  We do have in

          4  our testimony, and I'm sorry I skipped over it, but

          5  I can refer you to, it's pages two and three.  In

          6  California a person who is found factually innocent

          7  may petition to destroy his or her record, and if

          8  the petition is granted the person is exonerated and

          9  the arrest is deemed to not have occurred, and

         10  documents of the arrest are permanently obliterated.

         11    In states like Kentucky, they provide for the

         12  expungement of arrest violation and misdemeanor

         13  records in certain circumstances, and when these

         14  circumstances are met and expungement orders are

         15  granted, information is eliminated from the

         16  repository of Criminal Records.  South Carolina,

         17  also, provides for expungement of arrest and

         18  conviction records, in arrests involving arrests

         19  that do not lead to conviction, the expungement is

         20  immediate, for convictions the individual must wait

         21  three years before applying to have his or her

         22  record expunged.

         23                 So there are laws that do address

         24  expungement, and there are laws, take our

         25  neighboring state, New Jersey, New Jersey has a law
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          2  that would allow for the sealing of a record, even

          3  with a felony, a felony record, after a certain

          4  period of time has elapsed, when there has been no

          5  intervening arrests or conviction. So there are many

          6  states that either provide for expungement and/or

          7  sealing of records for certain purposes.

          8                 The second chance proposal does not

          9  hamper, as I said, the ability of law enforcement

         10  officials to prosecute or investigate for the civil

         11  purposes.  Other states do expunge for all purposes.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  So while we

         13  have heard a lot of testimony today of the weakening

         14  of our expungement law, it is your opinion, perhaps,

         15  that we should be tremendously strengthening our

         16  expungement law to include lots of other different

         17  areas to be able to give people that second chance.

         18                 MS. MARTON:  Absolutely.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Thank you

         20  very much, I appreciate your testimony.

         21                 MS. MARTON:  Thank you.

         22                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:   Council Member

         23  Robles.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  See, help me

         25  out, because again, the disadvantage is that I
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          2  looked at my colleague who had a letter from Mr.

          3  Gomez to her and in there I note two incidents. One

          4  incident was about a suspended license, not driving

          5  without a license.  Now, again, I don't know when

          6  this new policy, get tough policy, whether in 1994,

          7  I think the date that I saw in the letter, they

          8  could have arrested him on the spot.  However, I was

          9  under the impression, until I just spoke to the

         10  Counsel for this Committee, in reality he was

         11  arrested, because he was given a Desk Appearance

         12  Ticket, meaning that before he left the precinct, he

         13  had to go through a process.

         14                 MS. MARTON:  But he wasn't

         15  fingerprinted.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Please, you

         17  see that is problem as not being a lawyer, I get

         18  confused, because if you remember the issue here

         19  was, that he was never arrested, and the fact is now

         20  I understand the scenario, there was a Desk

         21  Appearance, and a desk appearance after

         22  verification, what have you, right, and you have

         23  never had a previous encounter with the law, the

         24  desk officer, and it used to be a Lieutenant, and

         25  now it is back to Lieutenant's again after Louima
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          2  when you had a Sergeant, normally where I grew up in

          3  Williamsburg it was a Lieutenant who was behind the

          4  desk, until a Lieutenant authorized to give him a

          5  Desk Appearance, which is an arrest, correct?  Okay,

          6  so there was an arrest.

          7                 The second infraction, which I

          8  believe was about, and if he have went to criminal

          9  court with that license, current license, then the

         10  court could have thrown that out.

         11                 MS. MARTON:  Yes.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Now I

         13  understand the problem.  But a police officer does

         14  not have the right to take a summons and just rip it

         15  up and that is it, without giving him something in

         16  return which verifies the void of, and in this case

         17  a Desk Appearance can voided, but again, when that

         18  happens, I think what is missing here was the fact

         19  that he did not get a copy of that void arrest.  So

         20  he has no documentation, so that actual arrest was

         21  an active arrest, because apparently, maybe he

         22  didn't know it, maybe because he didn't know that

         23  all of a sudden that arrest is still active and was

         24  not disposed of in the court.

         25                 I just want to make sure that I
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          2  understand the facts because it is different from

          3  what I'm hearing.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  May I?

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Yes.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  I think I'm

          7  understanding it a different way.  I understand that

          8  he didn't have the license in his possession, he got

          9  a ticket, a summons, and then he took the summons to

         10  the police, it wasn't a Desk Appearance Ticket, he

         11  just had a summons.  The summons says you have to

         12  appear in court to address these charges, and they

         13  give you a return date to the court.

         14                 MS. MARTON:  It was a DA sheet.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Excuse me,

         16  there was a Desk Appearance, Mr. Chairman.  Your

         17  Counsel just verified that.  I just want to make

         18  sure that we get all the facts, and as we pursue it,

         19  because again, as bad as the system may be, and that

         20  is why if I'm going to deal with the Police

         21  Department on procedures, then I want to beat them

         22  at their own game.  And I'm a member of the Public

         23  Safety Committee for 15 years, and I don't think

         24  that has changed, they may have changed the paper on

         25  the incidents and if you get enough pressure from
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          2  the public, things do change internally to a certain

          3  point.  But the fact is even in a Desk Appearance,

          4  or even if he got a summons by an officer for not

          5  having a driver's license, the fact is, even if the

          6  Sergeant tore up whatever he was given, the

          7  procedure of the Police Department is that he has to

          8  get a copy of the void, i.e., either the arrest,

          9  which in this case is the Desk Appearance Summons,

         10  or if it was a traffic ticket, but they just can't

         11  rip it.  I just want to make sure that I understand

         12  it, okay.

         13                 MS. MARTON:  You have it down

         14  perfectly, and the problem is, obviously, on the

         15  level that you're speaking about, they did not

         16  follow whatever the appropriate procedure would be

         17  to notify him.  On a larger level, of course, that

         18  means that somebody has no idea for a lay person,

         19  I'm a lawyer and I wouldn't know at what point

         20  legally I was considered to be under arrest for the

         21  purposes of answering yes on an application to be a

         22  law officer.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Right, and

         24  the second thing I want to make sure that I

         25  understand, since you are the one who helped gear or
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          2  direct, is the second incidents that he was stopped,

          3  brought into a precinct, I don't know if he was put

          4  before a line up, but the fact is that he says in

          5  testimony that allegedly people who must have been

          6  the victims or witnessed the crime attest that he

          7  was not the person.  Even there, again, when you

          8  pick someone off the street and you bring him into a

          9  station house for a line up or for a verification of

         10  witnesses, even there besides the apology, there is

         11  supposed be a paper that you receive.  And I just

         12  want to make sure I understand that in terms of the

         13  Police Department.

         14                 MS. MARTON:  Well, see, we don't

         15  deal, I hope that that is the situation, I think

         16  that it makes an awful lot of sense that should be,

         17  if it is not, because we don't deal with the police

         18  end of it, what we deal is when folks come in and

         19  they want to know what, how we can help them.  So

         20  once they have something that we can do to help

         21  them, at that point we intervene.  But it makes,

         22  that would be a necessary component, it has to

         23  happen, that has to be a policy, if it's not,

         24  because that individual, as Mr. Gomez, will have no

         25  understanding - -
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Well, I

          3  assure that the Vice- President of the Latino

          4  Association is sitting in the audience, when he

          5  testifies I'm going to ask that question, - -

          6                 MS. MARTON:  Yes.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES: - -  because

          8  maybe I'm getting old and things do change, but I'm

          9  still a member of the Public Safety Committee, and

         10  these are issues that is not new, it has been raised

         11  in the 15 years that I have been in the Council on

         12  the Public Safety, and I want to make sure that what

         13  is being said is what should be.  Then, Mr.

         14  Chairman, it becomes about a policy whether that the

         15  Police Department is actually carrying out its own

         16  policy, and if not, that is the direction we should

         17  be doing as a City Council, which is different from

         18  legislatively.

         19                 Now we're in support, and I will

         20  continue to say, I'm in support of this resolution

         21  and any attempt from the State Legislative side,

         22  both in the Senate and the Assembly, and of course,

         23  the lawyers could always get their heads together

         24  about exactly how do we tingle around the current

         25  law.  But procedures of the Police Department is not
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          2  legislatively.

          3                 MS. MARTON:  Absolutely.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  It is

          5  implemented by the management of the Police

          6  Departments, so I just want to be clear on the

          7  difference.

          8                 Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Thank you

         10  very much for your testimony.

         11                 MS. MARTON:  Thank you.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  The next witness

         13  is Paul Washington from the Vulcan Society, and

         14  please identify yourself for the record?

         15                 MR. WASHINGTON:  My name is Paul

         16  Washington, and I'm the President of the Vulcan

         17  Society, an organization of New York City's Black

         18  Firefighters, so good afternoon, everybody.  And I

         19  would like to, once again, thank the Committee for,

         20  once again, giving us the opportunity to address

         21  this Committee and allowing us to join forces with

         22  you to bring about positive change.

         23                 The Vulcan Society wholeheartedly

         24  endorses Council Resolution 1034.  Over the past few

         25  years alone, we have seen many cases of black
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          2  firefighter candidates being disqualified from

          3  consideration due a meaningless, prior arrest.

          4  Oftentimes these arrests occurred during the

          5  candidates younger years.  Also, our experience has

          6  shown that the New York City Fire Department has,

          7  unquestionably, access to supposedly sealed records

          8  and does not hesitate to use this ill- gotten

          9  information to disqualify blacks. Tools such as this

         10  keep the New York City Fire Department the most

         11  segregated Fire Department in the country and allow

         12  the Mayor to continue his assault on New York City's

         13  black civil servants.

         14                 Expunging a person's criminal record

         15  in certain situations will help bring good people

         16  into great careers.

         17                 Thank you.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you very

         19  much.  From your association with, of the

         20  firefighters or applicants to the Fire Department,

         21  who may be black or Latino, do you have any personal

         22  knowledge of individuals who were not employed due

         23  to, you said meaningless arrests, but we're looking

         24  at arrests that were voided, arrests that really

         25  never happened, an arrest that had been sealed, do
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          2  you know any instances?

          3                 MR. WASHINGTON:  Oh, yes, and we have

          4  known about this for years.  When the black

          5  candidates are starting the whole process, we told

          6  them for years now, even if you have had some type

          7  of arrest that was sealed, make sure you put it down

          8  and speak about it, because case after case these

          9  candidates come to us and tell us, I had a sealed

         10  arrest and they found out about it, and I had put

         11  down that I had no arrests, and now they're

         12  questioning me on a character issue, the question

         13  now becomes, well, you said that you didn't have any

         14  arrests, when actually you did.  So, yes, we have

         15  known about, we have known for years the candidates'

         16  whose records were sealed and they subsequently had

         17  a problem getting onto the job.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Do you know how

         19  the question is worded on the Fire application?

         20                 MR. WASHINGTON:  I can't say word for

         21  word, but I believe the question is, have you ever

         22  been arrested?

         23                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Okay.  All

         24  right, there is some law that says unless you're in

         25  a law enforcement or peace officer, the question
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          2  should be, have you ever been convicted?  But we

          3  heard testimony today that that question about

          4  arrest is asked by many number of employees, even

          5  though it is not a legal question that should be

          6  asked.

          7                 MR. WASHINGTON:  Right.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Okay, any

          9  questions?  Council Member Espada.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  I was just

         11  wondering, you said that you have confronted this

         12  issue several times, what do you tell the gentlemen

         13  or the people that are going through this to do once

         14  that occurs, what have you seen them do, have you

         15  seen them take on the case the way that Manuel Gomez

         16  has, or have you seen them just kind of go look for

         17  something else to do in life?

         18                 MR. WASHINGTON:  Well, undoubtedly

         19  there is no shortage of candidates, who when this

         20  happens they just go on with life.  You know, they

         21  don't know who to contact, and so they just go on

         22  about their business, never having gotten this great

         23  career. However, some candidates, they will come to

         24  us or they will go to a lawyer, and oftentimes,

         25  several times it has happened where candidates have
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          2  come to us, and they have been disqualified, now

          3  they have received a letter saying you're

          4  disqualified from employment in the New York City

          5  Fire Department, they come to us, we bring it to the

          6  attention of the Fire Department saying, you know,

          7  what is the problem with this candidate,

          8  subsequently the candidate is hired.  Okay,

          9  oftentimes there is no shortage of such instances.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  And just

         11  also, that you are aware of there are never any

         12  appeal procedures or any ways of getting the truth

         13  about that conviction or rectifying the way that the

         14  question was answered, or getting clarity or getting

         15  anything of that nature, right?

         16                 MR. WASHINGTON:  No.  Yes, that is

         17  correct.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  They're told

         19  no, that's it, they go home or they try to fight it,

         20  but it's a pointless cause.

         21                 MR. WASHINGTON:  You're disqualified,

         22  and with the disqualification letter you can write a

         23  letter to the Commissioner appealing it, you can

         24  appeal it, yes.  But, you know, you're disqualified.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  So you're
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          2  saying that your appeal doesn't mean anything, in

          3  your experience?

          4                 MR. WASHINGTON:  Well, usually when

          5  they get that letter the people that have had this

          6  problem they come to us at that point, and we will

          7  go to bat for them, so- to- speak, and oftentimes

          8  the issue will be resolved.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  So oftentimes

         10  upon appeal they do get accepted?

         11                 MR. WASHINGTON:  Yes, yes, if they,

         12  in the Fire Department, you know, if they have come

         13  to us and also if they have gone to a lawyer, you

         14  know, the Fire Department will say, okay, yes, we

         15  will let you on, they do in that instance often,

         16  yes.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Thank you.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Let me say for

         19  the record, Paul, the Committee is here and if you

         20  have any, really evidence of people that have been

         21  denied because of this, they can contact myself

         22  directly or the Committee and we will definitely,

         23  you know, explore it, look into it, and see that

         24  justice is done.

         25                 MR. WASHINGTON:  Okay, I would just
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          2  like to make a comment along those lines, currently

          3  in the Academy, in the Fire Academy right now there

          4  are four black candidates, two of those candidates

          5  had been eligible or have been hired for many

          6  months, in fact, one of them for more than a year,

          7  they were not hired until we had this last, we had,

          8  the Committee met previously with the Fire

          9  Commissioner, those two candidates were subsequently

         10  hired. After that, after this last little round that

         11  we had, those two candidates were hired, and they

         12  were eligible to be hired for up to a year before

         13  that.  But once this, you know, through some of the

         14  actions that we have taken, now those folks are

         15  being hired.  So you know, it's all a matter of

         16  bringing pressure to bear to the Fire Department.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Well, just be it

         18  known that we're available to look to make sure that

         19  justice is done.

         20                 MR. WASHINGTON:  Thank you.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  And that people

         22  should not be arbitrarily eliminated because of

         23  nonsense.

         24                 MR. WASHINGTON:  Right, we agree.

         25                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you.

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            133

          1  COMMITTEE ON FIRE AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE

          2                 MR. WASHINGTON:  Thanks.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN: Hiram Monseban.

          4                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Hiram Monseban, Vice-

          5  President of Latino Officer's Association.  Good

          6  afternoon, gentlemen.

          7                 First of all I want to excuse

          8  President Miranda, he had some unforeseen

          9  circumstances and couldn't be here today with his

         10  presentation.  I will be giving a brief overview of

         11  that presentation and the LOA perspective.

         12                 First and foremost, the Latino

         13  Officer's Association stands here in support of

         14  Lieutenant Gomez and the proposal as it stands here

         15  today.  There has been many issues discussed here

         16  today, and obviously, we have the human factor

         17  because we have the victim here, Lieutenant Gomez,

         18  an outstanding citizen, a role model, especially in

         19  the Latino community, an individual who we would

         20  want as a member of the Police Department and as a

         21  member of our organization, which he currently is

         22  now.

         23                 The reality is, for the last four

         24  years, the Latino Officer's Association had

         25  documented many disparities within the New York City
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          2  Police Department.  Those disparities are compounded

          3  by the racial overtones that currently exist.  These

          4  overtones have been documented not only by the

          5  Latino Officer's Association, but various other

          6  commissions, committees, investigative bodies and

          7  agencies on the Federal and the State and even the

          8  City level.

          9  We would be remiss in understating the fact that

         10  racism and discrimination are inherent factors, and

         11  we believe have a negative impact upon this whole

         12  issue with the voided arrests.

         13                 Manuel Gomez also is a plaintiff in

         14  the Latino Officer's Association's class action,

         15  lawsuit, which we filed earlier this year.  In that

         16  lawsuit, and we will be providing a copy of that and

         17  all its amendments to this Committee and Council for

         18  your review, in that lawsuit we have outlined many

         19  of the practices that lead to these disparities.

         20  Lieutenant Gomez is an individual who today should

         21  be a police officer, we support that. Lieutenant

         22  Gomez has suffered an injustice and we would ask

         23  that the Council review the idea of introducing a

         24  proposal or a bill to have Lieutenant Gomez

         25  immediately reinstated to his position as a police
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          2  officer.

          3                 The LOA experience with the New York

          4  City Police Department currently under the current

          5  Administration, what has been the Department's

          6  policy, in our opinion, has been a policy of

          7  deflection and denial.  We have produced documents

          8  to the Department, we produced numbers that demanded

          9  a response six weeks ago in that press conference,

         10  we have made inquiries, we produced victims.

         11  Lieutenant Gomez was the catalyst for this entire

         12  debate, but yet the Department has still not

         13  answered, what is the issue with the voided arrests,

         14  what are the numbers, what are the facts, what are

         15  the cold numbers, we want to know.  The only way we

         16  can have a thorough discussion and overview of the

         17  issue is by having the data overviewing it.  The

         18  Latino Officer's Association also extends its hands

         19  to the City Council in that if and when you call

         20  upon us to assist you, we will be there with

         21  whatever data the New York City Police Department

         22  provides.

         23                 Like I said earlier, the issues, the

         24  racial overtones exist.  Recently there was a report

         25  issued by the State Attorney General, which called
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          2  to question the issue of profiling, and why is it

          3  that in the New York City Police Department and in

          4  New York City the issue seems to always go back to

          5  race, and why is it that it is almost always

          6  African- Americans and Latino members of this City

          7  who are adversely impacted?  But yet we hear the

          8  rhetoric from City Hall about crime statistics and

          9  the drop in crime, but we don't hear about what they

         10  are doing behind the scenes.

         11                 The voided arrest issue is an issue

         12  that needs further review, like I have stated, the

         13  Latino Officer's Association is available, and I'm

         14  here today available to answer any of your questions

         15  to the best of my capabilities.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you very

         17  much.  Council Member Robles, and then Council

         18  Member Espada.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  I guess what

         20  I need you to do for me is, and I will say

         21  unequivocally that sometimes when you think that you

         22  know it all, in life things do change, so where I

         23  think I know the procedures within the Police

         24  Department since I have been around long enough to

         25  know it, there are loopholes or there are things
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          2  that do occur depending upon Administrations, who

          3  comes in.  I mean, when Bratton was the

          4  Commissioner, he ran the place one way, and then

          5  when Ray Kelly was there, when Ben Ward, so it all

          6  depends upon the Head, and also, whoever the Mayor

          7  is.  And, of course, under Ed Koch, well he was the

          8  Mayor, but the Police Commissioner was allowed to be

          9  the Administrator and even implement things without

         10  always clearing it from City Hall.  I know during

         11  David Dinkins, he tried to also, and he changed it

         12  somewhat, where he had a Deputy Mayor for Public

         13  Safety, which I don't recall that position before

         14  when Ed Koch was Mayor for 12 years, or for that

         15  matter I go back even when John Lindsey was Mayor,

         16  not here, but I remember when my days with Shirley

         17  Chism, and I don't recall of a Deputy Mayor for

         18  Public Safety, so changes do occur depending upon

         19  the Administration.

         20                 But I just want to make sure that I

         21  understand and maybe help this Committee, and if we

         22  have a joint hearing and if the question of

         23  legislation, local legislation without getting

         24  clearance from Albany, since we're the creatures of

         25  the State, and if we do have the right to either
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          2  locally legislate without interference from the

          3  State, I want to make sure that I understand what we

          4  should be looking at.

          5                 So let's start with the first issue.

          6  With respect to a summons, where a summons is given,

          7  and in this case let's just say the summons is for

          8  either not having a license or in the case, and I'm

          9  still trying to understand whether it is for a

         10  suspended license, which is really a State mandate

         11  that kicks in, there are certain procedure and most

         12  recently as you know, although, it was always on the

         13  books, now under the current Administration in

         14  Albany, i.e., Pataki, they are aggressively now

         15  arresting people for suspended license, which the

         16  law has clearly always said that there are certain

         17  things that happens, and if you don't carry it out,

         18  you can be arrested somewhere along the line.  Now

         19  the implementation has been one that has been laxed

         20  and now they're very aggressive.  But in that case

         21  where a summons is issued, and the summons is

         22  voided, please, walk me with the policy of the

         23  Police Department, don't the person when they void

         24  the summons, not the arrest, the summons, don't they

         25  get something that says that that ticket was void?
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          2                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Not if it is just a

          3  traffic summons.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Excuse me,

          5  I'm sorry?

          6                 MR. MONSEBAN:  No, if it is a traffic

          7  summons, the desk officer who is the individual who

          8  has that responsibility will make an entry and they

          9  will keep the summons.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  So you're

         11  saying that if I got a summons on a traffic

         12  infraction, and now they void it, which is a

         13  decision made by officers, I don't mean police

         14  officers, I'm talking about either - -

         15                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Supervisors.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Lieutenants

         17  and above, okay.

         18                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Sergeants and above,

         19  yes.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  How do I,

         21  let's say six months from now or a year from now all

         22  of a sudden it pops up that that summons, how do I

         23  prove that that summons was void?

         24                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Well that apparently

         25  is a flaw in the system that exist currently.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Okay, good.

          3  Now the second area is perhaps a, what is called,

          4  well, I know it as a Desk Appearance, what do they

          5  call that?

          6                 MR. MONSEBAN:  A Desk Appearance

          7  Ticket.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Okay.

          9                 MR. MONSEBAN:  That is correct.

         10                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  And that is

         11  an actual arrest?

         12                 MR. MONSEBAN:  That is correct, it's

         13  an arrest and as opposed to spending the evening or

         14  couple of nights in Central Booking you are sent

         15  home and you are given a court date to appear later.

         16                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  And now can

         17  that summons which is an arrest summons, can that be

         18  voided by the Police Department?

         19                 MR. MONSEBAN:  If a DAT, a Desk

         20  Appearance Ticket is issued, I mean it isn't voided

         21  because you have already been arrested and you have

         22  been told that you have to go to court, so they will

         23  give you actually a statement, a form, it's a

         24  regular form that used throughout the New York City

         25  Police Department, basically telling you what you
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          2  have been charged with, your name, and what date you

          3  have to appear in court.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  And in that

          5  particular scenario you do get something in writing?

          6                 MR. MONSEBAN:  That is correct, but

          7  that is only with the individual actually being

          8  arrested, the individual has been arrested.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  I understand.

         10    Now, but again, please - -

         11                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Arrested and charged.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  But, again,

         13  understand that, and it is my understanding maybe

         14  you need to correct me, the Desk Officer don't

         15  normally authorize the issuance of a Desk

         16  Appearance, unless after consultation with the

         17  District Attorney's Office and the ADA who is

         18  working that night, and if they signed off on a Desk

         19  Appearance, in other words, it's not the Police

         20  Department who decides that; is that fair to say, or

         21  is that in consultation with the District Attorney's

         22  Office?

         23                 MR. MONSEBAN:  To some degree, but

         24  the Department has a great degree of latitude on who

         25  they issue DAT's to and who they don't and that is a
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          2  policy issue.

          3                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  I understand,

          4  but the fact is that the issuance of that desk

          5  appearance is with consultation with the District

          6  Attorney?

          7                 MR. MONSEBAN:  To some degree, yes.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Well what is

          9  not some degree, again, I'm not a lawyer so I don't

         10  understand it?

         11                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Right, well when an

         12  individual is brought in and it has been determined

         13  that he qualifies for the Desk Appearance Ticket,

         14  that qualification is after the Police Department

         15  under its policies and guidelines has determined

         16  that they can issue a Desk Appearance Ticket.  So

         17  the fact that the individual was given a Desk

         18  Appearance Ticket is based on Department policy, not

         19  on the District Attorney's policy.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  So once they

         21  issue that, that is an arrest?

         22                 MR. MONSEBAN:  That is correct.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  And you're

         24  saying that once they issue that there is no contact

         25  with the District Attorney, isn't the District
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          2  Attorney the one who processes that, who has then do

          3  it in court once the guy appears or the person

          4  appears?

          5                 MR. MONSEBAN:  That is correct, at

          6  some point an affidavit will be drawn up, which is

          7  an accusatory instrument, the police officer will

          8  sign, the Desk Officer will co- sign, it will go

          9  down and the process continues.  But initially, with

         10  that Desk Appearance Ticket, it's not a prerequisite

         11  to have that confer with the District Attorney.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Now when that

         13  is voided, or do they have the right to void those

         14  Desk Appearances?

         15                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Well what happened is,

         16  if the arrest is deemed to be voided, then there

         17  would be no issuance of a Desk Appearance Ticket,

         18  there would be a voided arrest.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  So that the

         20  fact that he got a Desk Appearance, it is known and

         21  it is an arrest.

         22                 MR. MONSEBAN:  That is correct.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Regardless of

         24  whether he is fingerprinted or not, correct?

         25                 MR. MONSEBAN:  If it is a fingerprint
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          2  offense, he would be fingerprinted and photographed

          3  before the issuance.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  So not every

          5  arrest calls for either photo or fingerprint?

          6                 MR. MONSEBAN:  That is correct.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  And just my

          8  last and then I will keep quiet, because there is a

          9  new policy or procedure that was implemented under

         10  this Administration, and I don't know whether it is

         11  under this Commissioner, could be when Bratton was

         12  Commissioner, but I recall that because if someone

         13  was given a Desk Appearance, while the fingerprints

         14  did not come back from the State that now the Police

         15  Department has a policy that they will not issue a

         16  Desk Appearance, and again, it must be depending

         17  upon the offense that is being charged, that you

         18  will not get that unless the fingerprints come back

         19  from Albany; is that correct?

         20                 MR. MONSEBAN:  That is correct, and

         21  as a general statement Desk Appearance Tickets

         22  aren't given out as much as they used to be, they

         23  have been really diminished, the use of them.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  So if you had

         25  any recommendation to this Committee, or at least
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          2  this Committee working with the Committee on Public

          3  Safety in terms of procedures and mandate, one of

          4  the things that you and I discussed, which is

          5  something that we should look at, if it is an

          6  infraction, i.e., a traffic ticket or a traffic

          7  regulations where someone is given a summons and now

          8  it is voided, I think you told me that they get

          9  nothing in return that says that that was done; is

         10  that correct?

         11                 MR. MONSEBAN:  That is correct, and

         12  the same is also correct for the voided arrests, and

         13  that is a recommendation that we would recommend.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  So that is an

         15  area we should be looking at, which is a policy or

         16  procedures, and if in the event the Police

         17  Department, its leadership, fails to consider it and

         18  implement it, then Mr. Chairman, I suggest and I

         19  call upon the Counsel to this Committee and our

         20  Legal Division to see whether in the absence of the

         21  Police Department moving forward to implement, can

         22  we then locally legislate it, and I think that is a

         23  question, I just wanted to set the tone.

         24                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Right.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  And I thank
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          2  you, okay.

          3                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  I'm not a

          4  lawyer, not a cop, very unclear.  Tell me, in order

          5  for someone to have received a Desk Appearance

          6  Ticket, someone should have said to that individual,

          7  you're under arrest, correct?

          8                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Absolutely.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Okay, then it's

         10  the question of their rights, has their rights been

         11  read to them?  If they qualify for a Desk Appearance

         12  Ticket, do you get your rights read to you?

         13                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Theoretically, yes.

         14                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  As part of the

         15  arrest procedure?

         16                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Yes.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Okay, you said

         18  theoretically.

         19                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Theoretically was the

         20  qualifying where yes, it was.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  It's supposed to

         22  happen?

         23                 MR. MONSEBAN:  That is correct.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  And it doesn't

         25  always happen?
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          2                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Well it depends on the

          3  circumstances, if they are going to ask questions

          4  involving the incident, then they're supposed to

          5  read you your rights.  They're allowed to ask you

          6  pedigree questions, your name, your address, and so

          7  forth so that we can do a background check.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Okay.

          9                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Which is also done

         10  prior to the issuance of the DAT.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Are you

         12  fingerprinted as a normal course of order prior to

         13  the issuance of a DAT?

         14                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Depending on the

         15  offense, yes.  Some offenses are fingerprinted

         16  offenses and some aren't, and there is a whole table

         17  on that.

         18                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Could you give

         19  me an example of a non- fingerprint offense?

         20                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Well, I could tell you

         21  the fingerprint offenses would be usually the more

         22  serious offenses.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Harassment?

         24                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Right, harassment

         25  might not be a fingerprint offense.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Might not be?

          3                 MR. MONSEBAN:  That is correct.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Okay.  Suspended

          5  license?

          6                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Suspended license, one

          7  fingerprint card, yes, I believe that is a new

          8  procedure.  But in essence, getting back to the main

          9  thrust of the issue, the voided arrest policy right

         10  now, should be revamped, the procedure should be

         11  revamped so that the individual who has been

         12  arrested and that that arrest has been voided,

         13  should receive some type of document stating, you

         14  have been arrested on such and such date for the

         15  following offense, and for the following reasons,

         16  the arrest was voided.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Well we need to

         18  first get people to know that they have been

         19  arrested, because I think this is the subject of or

         20  part of the problem.

         21                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Right, sure.  But a

         22  policy such as that would explain to the individual,

         23  you were arrested, these were the circumstances, and

         24  we found for the following reasons that the arrest

         25  had to be voided, so the individual would have known
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          2  that he had been arrested, and that the arrest was

          3  voided.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  And right now

          5  that policy decision is residing at NYPD, they can

          6  do it or not do it?

          7                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Right now there is no

          8  policy of informing, of giving the individual any

          9  type of written document stating or attesting to

         10  that.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Who has access

         12  to the Department's records, arrest records

         13  currently, do you know?

         14                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Well I would imagine

         15  the Investigative Units within the Department, the

         16  hierarchy, and the individuals who do, perhaps,

         17  statistical analysis as we know the NYPD does a lot

         18  of charts and discuss statistics quite a bit, so

         19  those would be some of the units that have access to

         20  those documents.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  And when someone

         22  is arrested, do you look at the past arrest record,

         23  not necessarily a rap sheet, which is commonly known

         24  in the street, is there something else on that

         25  individual?
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          2                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Well, like I said,

          3  initially when you're arrested before they issue you

          4  a DAT they do a background check to see if there are

          5  any warrants pending.  Because, obviously, if you

          6  have a warrant pending it would disqualify you from

          7  receiving a DAT, and then later on the Investigative

          8  Units or the District Attorney, they do a thorough

          9  background check for the rap sheet, et cetera.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you very

         11  much.  Council Member Espada.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Thank you,

         13  and thanks for hanging in there, I know we're

         14  getting a little bit late, but I will be very quick.

         15                 I just wanted to know, have you,

         16  yourself, ever had a voided arrest record done, have

         17  you ever done a voided arrest record on someone?

         18                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Yes, yes.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  One?

         20                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Yes, I think it was

         21  once in my career, yes.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Once in your

         23  entire career you did a voided arrest?

         24                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Yes, yes.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  And why was
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          2  that, that was a voided arrest record that you knew

          3  of, there may have been others that came down from

          4  the DA's Office and were voided arrests, right?

          5                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Well when the DA does

          6  it, then that is a different procedure and a

          7  different agency.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Right.

          9                 MR. MONSEBAN:  But as far as the

         10  NYPD, I know I was involved in one once, I believe

         11  the reason was the complainant refused to cooperate

         12  or prosecute the case.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  And are you

         14  aware of other officers that do, do voided arrests?

         15                 MR. MONSEBAN:  There are voided

         16  arrests that I have seen.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Why, are they

         18  all for those kinds of situations?

         19                 MR. MONSEBAN:  Similar situations

         20  where either there was an identification problem or

         21  perhaps a supervisor came to the conclusion that

         22  there was no probable cause to effect the arrest, so

         23  those instances have happened, I mean, you know,

         24  obviously, it's part of the job, there is going to

         25  be some mistakes made, and we should all come to
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          2  that understanding, that there are going to be

          3  mistakes made, police officers and the Department is

          4  going to make mistakes, it's how you handle the

          5  mistakes afterwards that count. It's victimizing an

          6  individual who has already been victimized, and you

          7  revictimize them, or criminalizing individuals who

          8  are not criminals.  You have thousands of

          9  individuals who have voided arrests, the potential

         10  of many innocent people, law- abiding, outstanding

         11  citizens being in essence criminalized because the

         12  Department is holding voided arrest sheets on them,

         13  implicating them of being involved in criminality.

         14                 COUNCIL MEMBER ESPADA:  Right, thank

         15  you.

         16                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you very

         17  much, Sir.

         18                 MR. MONSEBAN:  You're welcome.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  William L.

         20  Acosta.

         21                 MR. ACOSTA:  Good afternoon, Mr.

         22  Chairman.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  State your name

         24  for the record, please?

         25                 MR. ACOSTA:  Yes, my name is William
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          2  Acosta.  I'm a member of the Latino Officer's

          3  Association, although today I am speaking for

          4  Equalizer Investigative Foundation, which is a

          5  foundation that investigates this type of abuses

          6  brought up on our people by the government or the

          7  police in this case.

          8                 I am here in support of the

          9  legislation that is front of you, and the reason for

         10  this that a lot of the investigative bodies within

         11  the Police Department utilize the tool of voided

         12  arrests in the background process as a former member

         13  of the Internal Affairs Bureau, as an undercover

         14  investigator, and former investigator of the

         15  Internal Affairs Bureau, I could tell you that there

         16  is a mechanism that is almost criminal in nature,

         17  and the fact to that is that when a minority

         18  applicant applies to the Police Department they are

         19  put under the microscope, and they are putting such

         20  a way in the microscope because they're letting us

         21  in, in one door, and opening up a bigger door to

         22  throw us out, all right?

         23                 In Mr. Manuel Gomez's case, here you

         24  have a member of the United States Armed Forces that

         25  is called upon and he has called upon by this
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          2  country before, he is good enough to lay down his

          3  life in the protection of New Yorkers and citizens

          4  of the United States, but he is not good to get past

          5  first base to be able to be a police officer of the

          6  City of New York.  What a hypocrisy do we have in

          7  this system?  When we do have officers, right now,

          8  serving in the Police Department, which I could

          9  provide you a list of names that have misdemeanor

         10  arrests before they became police officers, that

         11  have felony arrests after they became police

         12  officers, as it is the case of the mark boys and a

         13  couple of other cases that they have been arrested,

         14  have been taken in front of a Grand Jury and have

         15  been indicted, afterwards have been cleared of

         16  criminal charges and remain in the Police Department

         17  today.  And that is a thing that you guys have to

         18  look at, that there are records, the Police

         19  Department maintains two separate logs of personnel

         20  records, one is maintained by the Personnel Office

         21  in One Police Plaza, and the other one is called the

         22  ICSLO (phonetic), ICSLO Records maintained by IAB.

         23  There is another record maintained by the

         24  Intelligence Division of the Police Department,

         25  which almost leads us back to the Hoover Days of the

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            155

          1  COMMITTEE ON FIRE AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE

          2  FBI, where they maintain the record and different

          3  associations and different people and utilize them

          4  to hurt careers.  It is criminally in nature they

          5  way the policies are applied, and simply in the

          6  following manner:

          7                 When you are fired from the Police

          8  Department, they black list you.  When you resign

          9  from the Police Department, they black list you.

         10  The only thing that can save you from being black

         11  listed is if you have a connection in the Police

         12  Department and they will do anything to protect you,

         13  all right?  When a police officer applies for

         14  another job after being let go from the Police

         15  Department, or he applies for a gun permit because

         16  he is being threatened, the Police Department opens

         17  his personal file, they open up the ICSLO file and

         18  compare the notes that the investigators laid down

         19  on those records.  They utilize the information and

         20  have a system where they pick up a phone and called

         21  different agencies to discredit the morale and

         22  liberty for somebody to be able to support their

         23  families.

         24                 I sit here not only as a person that

         25  is supporting Mr. Gomez, but I sit here as a former
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          2  member of the Internal Affairs Bureau that brought

          3  forward corruption in the Police Department and have

          4  to leave the Police Department, not because I wanted

          5  to leave, because of the internal prosecution that

          6  was conducted by the hierarchy of the Police

          7  Department.  I have six and one- half years in the

          8  military, was a former federal agent in the U.S.

          9  Custom Service, and was, myself, able to bring out

         10  the corruption at Kennedy Airport that very

         11  pervasive there.

         12                 But as a police officer, this is my

         13  second time out of the Police Department.  The first

         14  time they accused me that I was a member of the

         15  Menagine (phonetic) Cartel.  Why?  Because somebody

         16  made a phone call to my first precinct of assignment

         17  and said, investigate him, they followed me for a

         18  year and one- half. They followed civilians, they

         19  keep records on civilians, they follow politicians,

         20  they keep records on politicians, and it is a known

         21  fact, that no one, no one will stand up to the

         22  Police Department,  why, because the Mayor of the

         23  City of New York has the backing, gives them the

         24  whole complete backing.

         25                 So I come here every so often to
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          2  testify in different Committees, I have offered my

          3  services before.  I am the only person that has been

          4  able to find the person that was supposed to be in

          5  the shore up that they gave Mr. Gomez in the

          6  precinct when the Transit Police arrested him that

          7  he was riding the train.  That person, they erase

          8  his name, and I was able to track him down, and that

          9  person gave me an affidavit on tape, which I will

         10  turn over to this Committee, that Mr. Gomez did not,

         11  that day in time, commit any type of crime, and that

         12  when he was showing a young guy, a military guy, he

         13  said, you have the wrong man.  That is one arrest.

         14                 The other arrest is they have

         15  different type of ways that you could get criminally

         16  charged.  I could stop somebody for a knife or

         17  marijuana cigarette and issue him a criminal

         18  summons, which is not a Desk Appearance Ticket, I

         19  could bring him up to the precinct, if I'm not

         20  satisfied with the identification that he gave me,

         21  and the Sergeant after conferring with him could

         22  authorize me to do a Desk Appearance Ticket, which

         23  is in lieu of an arrest, which is in lieu of putting

         24  you through the system.

         25                 Okay, the rights of an individual are

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            158

          1  COMMITTEE ON FIRE AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE

          2  not necessarily have to be read to him when he is

          3  under custody, unless you are planning to question

          4  him regarding that arrest.  Okay, so they don't have

          5  to read you your rights, if all they're doing is

          6  processing you and asking you for the pedigree

          7  information, they will ask you for the pedigree

          8  information and then tell you, you are free to go.

          9  They do have the right to let you know that you were

         10  arrested and that there is a record created, and the

         11  record is created simply by the fact.  The officer

         12  that brings you in has to make memo book entries,

         13  the Desk Sergeant or the Desk Lieutenant has to put

         14  it in the arrest log, your property, if you have

         15  any, if they're planning to put you in the system,

         16  has to be voucher, there is a voucher that had to be

         17  done, and that voucher has to be given an envelope

         18  number, either for currency or for property, after

         19  that if they do decide that they don't have enough

         20  by lieu of the interview done by the District

         21  Attorney in the video, in the one on- one video

         22  conference, after the District Attorney could ask

         23  for the person to be released.  There is

         24  documentation and a procedure in the Patrol Guide

         25  that tells you the notifications that have to be
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          2  done by the Desk Officer, your entries and what

          3  other applications have to be filled out that

          4  accompany that package, and that notification will

          5  go to the Criminal Justice system, the

          6  Identification Unit, and other units within the

          7  Department.

          8                 Therefore you are trying to get is a

          9  way that people are able to get a job in a case like

         10  Mr. Gomez, it is very simple, it is very simple.

         11  Why should the Police Department ask you if you have

         12  ever been arrested, why can't they rephrase the

         13  question and put, have you ever been convicted of a

         14  crime?  And the reason is because there is a double

         15  standard.  If what they want is police officers who

         16  have never been arrested and don't have criminal

         17  records, then they are lying to you, because they do

         18  have officers right now in different positions from

         19  the Chiefs all the way down that have arrest

         20  records, but because they are connected, and Mr.

         21  Gomez, being Gomez, and me being Acosta, we're not

         22  afforded that ability to be able to fight a system

         23  that doesn't want us from the get go.

         24                 We have to understand as minorities

         25  we are second class citizens, as with Afro-
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          2  Americans, you have been second class citizens from

          3  the get go.  And I will beg this Committee that Mr.

          4  Gomez as a former, as a member of the Armed Forces

          5  of the United States with a top secret clearance be

          6  given the opportunity to be reinstated and

          7  compensated for the time.  We, he cannot afford, Mr.

          8  Chairman, two or three more years of court decisions

          9  while we have criminals still running around in

         10  uniform.  I beg you in the name of my family and the

         11  name of the Latino Officer's Association, and of the

         12  decent people of this City, that Mr. Gomez be given

         13  the opportunity to go back and serve.

         14                 Thank you.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you very

         16  much.  Council Member Robles.

         17                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  If I may, I

         18  just don't want to have you leave here with the

         19  misunderstanding.  First of all, we do not have the

         20  right nor the power to reinstate Mr. Gomez, let's be

         21  clear on that, and that is why I'm happy and I hope,

         22  and that is life, that this court case that he has,

         23  that he has gone to court, that the courts decide,

         24  because if the courts decide that whatever we

         25  discuss, that the policeman was wrong in dismissing
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          2  Mr. Gomez as a member of the Police Department, not

          3  only would he be reinstated, but retroactive to the

          4  time when he was terminated.

          5                 But, again, we, as a legislative body

          6  do not have under the laws that kind of instant

          7  reinstatement, but we can, and this is what we are

          8  doing, and I know that the Chair of this Committee,

          9  and I will work with him on the Public Safety

         10  Committee, we can, is what we're doing here is

         11  create the atmosphere to use Mr. Gomez as the

         12  example, that not everyone that is rejected either

         13  has a history like in the beginning their perception

         14  supposed to be, and that is why I have to put a stop

         15  to it, but that there are people with rap sheets.

         16  You know, whenever it is about us, it is always a

         17  rap sheet, well, you were right, but then we have to

         18  build the kind of a climate so when those who always

         19  see law and order as their theme, some of us have to

         20  remind them that law and order without justice is

         21  meaningless to many of us.

         22                 So I want to be clear, and you could

         23  beg this Committee all you want, but I don't want to

         24  give Mr. Gomez the false impression that this

         25  Committee or this Council has the power within the
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          2  law to reinstate him, that is not the case.

          3                 MR. ACOSTA:  Yes, Mr. Chairperson,

          4  but the reason that I'm telling you that it could be

          5  done is because it was done in my case, when I was

          6  accused of falsifying police records in 1990.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  Then I guess

          8  you suggest get with the Chair and the Council and

          9  find out how they did it for you, and if they could

         10  do it for you - -

         11                 MR. ACOSTA:  I want to tell you how

         12  they did it for me.

         13                 COUNCIL MEMBER ROBLES:  No, no, not

         14  on record, Sir, I don't think on record.

         15                 MR. ACOSTA:  Yes, they just signed a

         16  piece of paper and say you're back, that is all, and

         17  you know why that could be done because it is done

         18  every day in this Police Department, and as you see,

         19  and let the record reflect, that we do have evidence

         20  of people that have been dismissed from the Police

         21  Department for real, real, problems, not this minor

         22  stuff, don't have a license, 100 percent of the

         23  times people in New York, a lot of people don't have

         24  their license when they leave their house because

         25  they forgot, that doesn't mean that he was trying to
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          2  alluded the law, or try to drive a vehicle without

          3  the proper credentials, he forgot them, that is a

          4  mistake, and it should have been rectified.

          5                 And the other one he went voluntarily

          6  to a police station for a shore up, he didn't have

          7  to go, he could have told them, screw you, arrest

          8  me, but as a good citizen and as a soldier of the

          9  United States and the code of ethics that we in

         10  basic training and in our training as soldiers are

         11  give, we obey law, we understand the law.

         12                 And there is a way that Mr. Gomez

         13  could get back and I will tell you is the way.

         14  Thank you very much.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON WARDEN:  Thank you very

         16  much.  This will conclude the witnesses.  I think

         17  what we have heard today is a very serious concern,

         18  it's a concern that appears to be much larger than

         19  just Mr. Gomez, and if we are able to get hold of

         20  the numbers, which we will, we will analyze it and

         21  to see how widespread this situation is, and how it

         22  can affect New Yorkers.

         23                 As I heard the testimony, Councilman

         24  Robles, I remembered that many of us in this

         25  Council, just last year, participated in the

             Legal-Ease Court Reporting Services, Inc. (800) 756-3410

                                                            164

          1  COMMITTEE ON FIRE AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE

          2  demonstrations for Armadu Diablo, many of us were

          3  arrested and those arrest, I heard on the radio and

          4  read in the newspapers that those arrests were

          5  voided by the DA, but to come to think of it, I

          6  never received anything, and this is the problem.

          7  So this is an issue that we will be looking into, I

          8  will, as I indicated before, we will be contacting

          9  the Police Commissioner to get the numbers, and we

         10  will be conferring with the Committee on Public

         11  Safety who has the jurisdiction on the operational

         12  components of the Police Department and we will hope

         13  to have a joint hearing on that.

         14                 I want to thank you all for

         15  participating, and for those that are interested,

         16  this issue is not over, however, this hearing is

         17  adjourned.

         18                 (Hearing concluded at 4:10 p.m.)
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